# DEPARTMENT OF

# ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER (ADHC) Chapter Nine of the Medicaid Services Manual

# Issued October 18, 2013

Claims/authorizations for dates of service on or after October 1, 2015 must use the applicable ICD-10 diagnosis code that reflects the policy intent. References in this manual to ICD-9 diagnosis codes only apply to claims/authorizations with dates of service prior to October 1, 2015.

State of Louisiana Bureau of Health Services Financing

ISSUED: REPLACED:

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION: TABLE OF CONTENTS

## PAGE(S) 4

09/09/24

09/13/21

# ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

SUBJECT **SECTION SECTION 9.0 OVERVIEW COVERED SERVICES SECTION 9.1** Support Coordination Transition Intensive Support Coordination Service Exclusions Service Limitation **Transition Services** Service Exclusions Service Limitations Adult Day Health Care Services Service Exclusions Service Limitations Adult Day Health Care Health Status Monitoring Service Limitations Home Delivered Meals Service Limitations Activity and Sensor Monitoring Service Limitations Personal Emergency Response System Service Limitations Assistive Technology Service Exclusions Service Limitations Adult Day Health Care Waiver and Long Term-Personal Care Services Hospice and Waiver Services Waiver Services Payable While in a Nursing Facility/Hospital

# **BENEFICIARY REQUIREMENTS**

#### **SECTION 9.2**

ADHC Waiver Request for Services Registry Priority Groups for Waiver Offers

Page 2 of 4

**Table of Contents** 

# LOUISIANA MEDICAID PROGRAM

**REPLACED:** 

**ISSUED:** 

# **CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER** SECTION: TABLE OF CONTENTS

Admission Denial or Discharge Criteria

#### **BENEFICIARY RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES**

Freedom of Choice - Program Freedom of Choice - Agencies/Providers Adequacy of Care Participation in Care Voluntary Participation Quality of Care Civil Rights Notification of Changes Grievances/Complaints Fair Hearings Rights and Responsibilities Form

#### SERVICE ACCESS AND AUTHORIZATION

**Provider Selection Prior Authorization** Support Coordination **Transition Intensive Support Coordination Transition Services** Adult Day Health Care Services Adult Day Health Care Health Status Monitoring Home Delivered Meals Activity and Sensor Monitoring Personal Emergency Response System (PERS) Assistive Technology Post Authorization **Changing Providers** Prior Authorization for New Providers Changing Support Coordination Agency Prior Authorization for New Support Coordination Agency

# **PROVIDER REQUIREMENTS**

Licensure and Specific Provider/Agency Requirements **Provider Responsibilities** 

**SECTION 9.4** 

PAGE(S) 4

**SECTION 9.3** 

09/09/24 09/13/21

**SECTION 9.5** 

ISSUED: REPLACED:

# **CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER**

# SECTION: TABLE OF CONTENTS

Support Coordination Agencies Adult Day Health Care Providers ADHC Provider Changes Home Delivered Meals Providers Activity and Sensor Monitoring Providers Personal Emergency Response System Providers Assistive Technology Service Providers Provider Changes

# **RECORD KEEPING**

# **SECTION 9.6**

**SECTION 9.7** 

Components of Record Keeping Retention of Records Confidentiality and Protection of Records Review by State and Federal Agencies Beneficiary Records Records at the Beneficiary's Home Organization of Records, Record Entries and Corrections Service Logs for LT-PCS Progress Notes and Summaries for ADHC Services Transfers and Closures

# REIMBURSEMENT

#### Support Coordination Transition Intensive Support Coordination Transition Services Adult Day Health Care Health Status Monitoring ADHC Services ADHC Provider Cost Reporting ADHC Provider Audits ADHC Rate Determination Exclusions from the ADHC Rate Determination Database Home Delivered Meals Activity and Sensor Monitoring Personal Emergency Response System Assistive Technology Span Date Billing

09/13/21

PAGE(S) 4

ISSUED: REPLACED: 09/09/24 09/13/21

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION: TABLE OF CONTENTS

# PAGE(S) 4

# **SECTION 9.8 PROGRAM OVERSIGHT AND REVIEW** Health Standards Section Reviews **On-Site Reviews** Administrative Review Personnel Record Review Interviews Beneficiary Record Review Report of Review Findings Corrective Action Report Informal Dispute Resolution (Optional) Fraud and Abuse Support Coordination Monitoring **INCIDENTS, ACCIDENTS AND COMPLAINTS SECTION 9.9** Incident/Accident Reports Critical Incident Reports Imminent Danger and Serious Harm Internal Complaint Policy **CONTACT INFORMATION APPENDIX A** FORMS/DOCUMENTS/LINKS **APPENDIX B BILLING CODES/FEE SCHEDULE APPENDIX C GLOSSARY APPENDIX D CLAIMS RELATED INFORMATION APPENDIX E CONCURRENT SERVICES APPENDIX F DATABASE CHECKS APPENDIX G**

ISSUED: REPLACED:

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.0: OVERVIEW

PAGE(S) 2

06/22/22

09/13/21

# **OVERVIEW**

The Adult Day Health Care (ADHC) Waiver is a Medicaid Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS) Waiver program that expands the array of services available to individuals with functional impairments, and helps to bridge the gap between independence and institutional care by allowing them to remain in their own homes and communities.

This provider manual chapter specifies the requirements for reimbursement for services provided through an approved waiver of the Title XIX regulations. This document is a combination of federal and state laws and Louisiana Department of Health (LDH) policy which provides direction for provision of these services to eligible individuals in the State of Louisiana.

These regulations are established to assure minimum compliance under the law, equity among those served, provision of authorized services and proper fund disbursement. Should a conflict exist between manual chapter material and pertinent laws or regulations governing the Louisiana Medicaid Program, the latter will take precedence.

This manual chapter is intended to provide ADHC Waiver providers and support coordination agencies with the information necessary to fulfill its vendor contract with the State of Louisiana, and is the basis for federal and state reviews of the program. Full implementation of these regulations is necessary for a provider or agency to remain in compliance with federal and state laws and department rules.

Providers should refer to the General Information and Administration manual chapter of the *Medicaid Services Manual* located on the Louisiana Medicaid website at: <u>http://www.lamedicaid.com/provweb1/Providermanuals/manuals/GIA/GIA.pdf</u>, for general information concerning topics relative to Medicaid provider enrollment and administration.

The LDH Bureau of Health Services Financing (BHSF), Office of Aging and Adult Services (OAAS), and Health Standards Section (HSS) are responsible for assuring oversight of the waiver services, licensing and enforcement, program monitoring, and compliance with the applicable rules and regulations.

Waiver services to be provided are specified in each beneficiary's person-centered Plan of Care (POC) which is written by the support coordinator based on input from the planning team. The planning team is comprised of the beneficiary, the support coordinator, and in accordance with the beneficiary's preferences, members of the family/natural support system, appropriate professionals and others whom the beneficiary chooses. The POC contains all services and activities involving the beneficiary, non-waiver as well as waiver services. Beneficiaries are to receive those waiver services included in the POC and approved by the appropriate support coordination designee or OAAS regional office (as applicable). Notification of approved services

ISSUED: REPLACED: 06/22/22

09/13/21

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.0: OVERVIEWPAGE(S) 2

is forwarded to the provider by the support coordinator, and the data contractor issues prior authorization to the providers based on the approved POC.

The number of persons approved for waiver participation each year is limited to the number of unduplicated beneficiaries authorized by the waiver agreement with the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS).

ISSUED: REPLACED:

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.1: COVERED SERVICES

# **PAGE(S) 13**

09/09/24

02/09/24

# **COVERED SERVICES**

This section provides information about the services that are covered in the Adult Day Health Care (ADHC) Waiver program. For the purpose of this policy, when reference is made to "individual" or "beneficiary", this includes that person's responsible representative(s), legal guardian(s) and/or family member(s), as applicable, who are assisting that person in obtaining services.

#### **Support Coordination**

Support coordination, also referred to as case management, is a mandatory service in the ADHC Waiver designed to assist beneficiaries in gaining access to necessary waiver and other State Plan services, as well as needed medical, social, educational, housing and other services, regardless of the funding source for these services. The core elements of support coordination include the following:

- 1. Intake;
- 2. Assessment and re-assessment;
- 3. Plan of care (POC) development and revision;
- 4. Follow-up/monitoring;
- 5. Critical incident management; and
- 6. Transition/discharge and closure.

Support coordination duties also include the following:

- 1. Linkage to direct services and other resources;
- 2. Assessing, addressing and documenting delivery of services, including remediation of difficulties encountered by beneficiaries in receiving direct services;
- 3. Coordinating multiple services among multiple providers;
- 4. Ongoing assessment and mitigation of health, behavioral, and personal safety risk; and
- 5. Responding to beneficiary crisis.

Support coordination services are provided by support coordination agencies. Support

ISSUED: 09/09/24 REPLACED: 02/09/24

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.1: COVERED SERVICES

#### **PAGE(S) 13**

coordination agencies shall not refuse to serve, or refuse to continue to serve, any individual who chooses/has chosen their agency unless there is documentation to support an inability to meet the individual's health and welfare needs, or all previous efforts to provide services and supports have failed and there is no option but to refuse services. The Office of Aging and Adult Services (OAAS) must be immediately notified of the circumstances surrounding a refusal to provide/continue to provide services. This requirement can only be waived by OAAS.

Support coordination agencies must establish and maintain effective communication and good working relationships with beneficiaries' service providers.

# **Transition Intensive Support Coordination**

Transition Intensive Support Coordination (TISC) is a service that assists individuals who are currently residing in nursing facilities who want to transition into the community. This service assists individuals in gaining access to needed waiver and other Medicaid State Plan services, as well as needed medical, social, housing, educational and other services, regardless of the funding source for these services.

TISC services are provided by support coordination agencies. Support coordination agencies shall comply with all of the requirements described under the "Support Coordination" section listed above in this section. Support coordinators shall initiate and oversee the process for assessment and re-assessment, as well as be responsible for ongoing monitoring of the provision of services included in the beneficiary's approved POC. (See Appendix F for a complete list of the ADHC Waiver services available during the transition process).

#### Service Exclusions

Support coordination agencies are not allowed to bill for TISC until after the individual has been approved for the ADHC Waiver.

The scope of TISC shall not overlap with the scope of support coordination; therefore, duplicate billing is not allowed.

#### Service Limitations

Support coordination agencies may be reimbursed up to six (6) months (not to exceed 180 calendar days) from the POC approval date for the months that the beneficiary was residing in the nursing facility. Reimbursement is contingent upon the support coordinator performing activities necessary to arrange for the individual to live in the community. These activities must be documented by the support coordinator. Support coordination agencies will not receive reimbursement for any month during which no activity was performed and documented in the

ISSUED: 09/09/24 REPLACED: 02/09/24

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.1: COVERED SERVICES

**PAGE(S) 13** 

transition process.

#### **Transition Services**

Transition services assist an individual, who has been approved for an ADHC opportunity, to leave a nursing facility and return to live in the community.

Transition Services are time limited, non-recurring set-up expenses available for individuals who have been offered and approved for an ADHC Waiver opportunity and are transitioning from a nursing facility to their own living arrangement in a private residence where the individual is directly responsible for their own living expenses. Transition services may also be used to purchase essential items needed for the individual even when the individual is residing with others. Allowable expenses are those necessary to enable the individual to establish a basic household, excluding expenses for room and board. These services must be identified and approved in the individual's POC in accordance with the Louisiana Department of Health (LDH) and OAAS policies and procedures.

Transition services include the following:

- 1. Security deposits that are required to obtain a lease on an apartment or house;
- 2. Specific set-up fees or deposits for:
  - a. Telephone;
  - b. Electricity;
  - c. Gas;
  - d. Water; and
  - e. Other such necessary housing start-up fees or deposits, including outstanding balances for past due charges and/or fees.
- 3. Activities to assess need, arrange for and procure needed resources (e.g. fees associated with obtaining photo IDs or vital records, housing application fees, etc.);
- 4. Essential furnishings to establish basic living arrangements:
  - a. Living room sofa/love seat, chair, coffee table, end table and recliner;
  - b. Dining room dining table and chairs;

ISSUED: REPLACED: 09/09/24 02/09/24

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.1: COVERED SERVICES

#### **PAGE(S) 13**

- c. Bedroom bedroom set, mattress/box spring, bed frame, chest of drawers, nightstand, comforter, sheets, pillows, lamp and telephone;
- d. Kitchen refrigerator, stove, cook top, dishwasher, convection oven, dishes/plates, glassware, cutlery/flatware, microwave, coffee maker, toaster, crock pot, indoor grill, pots/pans, drain board, storage containers, blender, can opener, food processor, mixer, dishcloths, towels and potholders;
- e. Bathroom towels, hamper, shower curtain and bath mat;
- f. Miscellaneous window coverings, window blinds, curtain rod, washer, dryer, vacuum cleaner, air conditioner, fan, broom, mop, bucket, iron and ironing board; and
- g. Moving expenses moving company and cleaners (prior to move, onetime expense).
- 5. Health and welfare assurances:
  - a. Pest control/eradication;
  - b. Fire extinguisher;
  - c. Smoke detector; and
  - d. First aid supplies/kit.

**NOTE:** Support coordinators must exhaust all other resources to obtain these items prior to utilizing the waiver.

#### Service Exclusions

Transition services do not include the following:

- 1. Monthly rent payments;
- 2. Mortgage payments;
- 3. Food;
- 4. Monthly utility charges; and

ISSUED: REPLACED:

09/09/24 02/09/24

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.1: COVERED SERVICES

PAGE(S) 13

5. Household appliances and/or items intended solely for diversionary/recreational purposes (e.g. television, stereo, computer, etc.).

These services do not constitute room and board. These services may not be used to pay for furnishing or to set-up living arrangements that are owned or leased by a waiver provider.

#### Service Limitations

There is a \$1,500 lifetime maximum limit per individual. Services must be prior approved by the OAAS Regional Office or its designee and require prior authorization (PA).

#### NOTE: This waiver service is NOT deducted from the beneficiary's annual POC budget.

When the individual transitions to a home/apartment that is inhabited with another person, services will only be available for items that are to be used exclusively by the individual.

The purchaser for these items may be the individual, the responsible representative, the direct service provider, the support coordination agency, or any other source. However, the support coordination agency is the **ONLY** source that can bill for these services.

#### Adult Day Health Care Services

ADHC services are a mandatory service in the ADHC Waiver that provide a planned, diverse daily program of individual services and group activities structured to enhance the beneficiary's physical functioning and to provide mental stimulation. ADHC services are furnished as specified in the POC at an ADHC center, in a licensed non-institutional, community-based setting encompassing both health/medical and social services needed to ensure the optimal functioning of the beneficiary.

An ADHC center shall, at a minimum, furnish the following services in accordance with licensing regulations:

- 1. Training or assistance with activities of daily living (toileting, grooming, eating, ambulation, etc.);
- 2. Health and nutrition counseling;
- 3. Individualized daily exercise program;
- 4. Individualized goal-directed recreation program;
- 5. Health education;

09/09/24 02/09/24

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.1: COVERED SERVICES

- 6. Medical care management;
- 7. One nutritionally-balanced hot meal and a minimum of two snacks served each day;

# **NOTE:** The ADHC center may serve breakfast in place of a mid-morning snack. Also, providers must allow flexibility with their food and dining options to reasonably accommodate beneficiaries' expressed needs and preferences.

- 8. Nursing services that are provided by licensed nursing professionals and that include the following individualized health services:
  - a. Monitoring vital signs appropriate to the diagnosis and medication regimen of each beneficiary no less frequently than monthly;
  - b. Administering medications and treatments in accordance with physicians' orders;
  - c. Developing and monitoring beneficiaries' medication administration plans (self-administration and staff administered) of medications while the beneficiary is at the ADHC center; and
  - d. Serving as a liaison between the beneficiary and medical resources including the treating physician.

# NOTE: All nursing services shall be provided in accordance with professional practice standards and all other requirements identified in the ADHC Licensing rules. LAC Title 48: Part I. Subpart 3. Chapter 42. Adult Day Health Care – "Nursing Services".

- 9. Transportation between the beneficiary's place of residence and the ADHC center at the beginning and end of the program day:
  - a. The cost of transportation is included in the rate paid to ADHC centers. The beneficiary and their family may choose to transport the beneficiary to the ADHC center. Transportation provided by the beneficiary's family is not a reimbursable service.

**NOTE:** An ADHC center may serve a person residing outside of the ADHC's licensed region; however, transportation by the ADHC center is not required.

10. Transportation to and from medical and social activities when the beneficiary is accompanied by ADHC center staff.

ISSUED: REPLACED: 09/09/24 02/09/24

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.1: COVERED SERVICES

**PAGE(S) 13** 

ADHC providers must adhere to the ADHC center requirements as outlined in the ADHC Licensing Rule – LAC Title 48: Part I. Subpart 3. Chapter 42. Adult Day Health Care – Subchapter D. ADHC Center Services.

#### Service Exclusions

ADHC providers shall not bill for this service until after the individual has been approved for the ADHC Waiver.

#### Service Limitations

These services must be provided in the ADHC center that has been chosen by the beneficiary.

ADHC services are furnished on a regularly scheduled basis, not to exceed 10 hours a day, 50 hours per week (exclusive of transportation time to and from the ADHC center), as specified in the beneficiary's POC and ADHC Individualized Service Plan (ISP).

ADHC Waiver beneficiaries must attend a minimum of 36 days per calendar quarter, absent extenuating circumstances. The assigned support coordinator, based upon guidance provided by OAAS, must approve exceptions for extenuating circumstances.

# Adult Day Health Care Health Status Monitoring (ADHC HSM)

The purpose of Adult Day Health Care Health Status Monitoring (ADHC HSM) is for ADHC providers to contact beneficiaries via telephone on days when a beneficiary is unable or does not attend the ADHC center on the specific scheduled day(s) outlined in their approved POC document. During this telephone call, the ADHC provider will check in on the beneficiary and provide follow-up on any need identified during this telephone contact.

#### Service Limitations

ADHC providers may **ONLY** provide this service on days when the ADHC Waiver beneficiary is scheduled to attend the ADHC center, per the approved POC and **DOES NOT** attend the ADHC center on that day(s).

# Home Delivered Meals (HDM)

Home Delivered Meals (HDMs) assist beneficiaries in meeting their nutritional needs to support and maintain self-sufficiency and enhance their quality of life. HDMs include up to two (2) nutritionally balanced meals per day to be delivered to the home of an ADHC Waiver beneficiary. The HDM is to provide the beneficiary a minimum of one-third of the current recommended

ISSUED: 0 REPLACED: 0

09/09/24 02/09/24

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.1: COVERED SERVICES

**PAGE(S) 13** 

dietary allowance (RDA) as adopted by the United States Department of Agriculture (USDA). The provision of HDMs does not provide a full nutritional regimen. The meal is delivered to the beneficiary's home.

#### Service Limitations

HDMs are limited to two (2) per day. It is permissible for beneficiaries to have some meals delivered daily and others delivered in bulk by different providers, as long as the maximum of two (2) meals per day is not exceeded. There is a maximum cost per meal.

ADHC providers **CANNOT** bill for HDMs on the days that the ADHC Waiver beneficiary attends the ADHC center in person.

# Activity and Sensor Monitoring (ASM)

Activity and Sensor Monitoring (ASM) monitors the ADHC Waiver beneficiary's in-home movement and activity for health, welfare and safety purposes. The system is individually calibrated based on the beneficiary's typical in-home movements and activities. The provider is responsible for monitoring electronically generated information, for responding as needed, and for equipment maintenance. At a minimum, the system must:

- 1. Monitor the home's points of egress;
- 2. Detect falls;
- 3. Detect movement or the lack of movement;
- 4. Detect whether doors are opened or closed; and
- 5. Provide a push-button emergency alert system.

The provider is responsible for the remote monitoring activity.

The ASM system:

- 1. Is monitored by a call center;
- 2. Monitors the beneficiary's activity in the home; and
- 3. Learns the beneficiary's routines.

ISSUED: 09/09/24 REPLACED: 02/09/24

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.1: COVERED SERVICES

#### **PAGE(S) 13**

The system is designed to identify unusual occurrences and subsequently send messages to the beneficiary's list of identified caregivers. This system utilizes non-invasive sensors and motion detectors strategically placed around the home, such as in the bed, in the beneficiary's living room recliner, kitchen door, exterior doors, bathroom door, and medication cabinet to ensure that the beneficiary's needs, health and welfare are being monitored and maintained. The placement of the sensors and/or monitors are based on the specific needs of the beneficiary as identified by their assessment and/or POC.

Beneficiaries can request and/or agree to receive ASM. Upon agreement, this service is incorporated into the beneficiary's POC. The beneficiary and all attendees at the POC meeting, including family members, as applicable, sign the POC document to agree/acknowledge that the support coordinator has explained all services, including ASM, to the beneficiary. The support coordinator monitors all of the beneficiary's services, including ASM, through the monthly Support Coordination Contact Documentation (SCD) monitoring.

This service:

- 1. Monitors the beneficiary's activity only;
- 2. Decreases a beneficiary's reliance for 1-on-1 care; and
- 3. Assists the beneficiary in maintaining their independence so they may participate in community activities more easily.

#### Service Limitations

This service is appropriate for beneficiaries who live alone.

Services must:

- 1. Be based on a verified need of the beneficiary; and
- 2. Have a direct or remedial benefit with specific goals and outcomes.

All items must:

- 1. Reduce reliance on other Medicaid State Plan or waiver services;
- 2. Meet applicable standards of manufacture, design, and installation;
- 3. Be on the POC developed by the support coordinator; and

ISSUED: REPLACED: 09/09/24 02/09/24

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.1: COVERED SERVICES

#### **PAGE(S) 13**

4. Are subject to approval by OAAS Regional Office or its designee.

**NOTE:** A beneficiary cannot simultaneously receive traditional PERS services and ASM services.

# Personal Emergency Response System (PERS)

Personal Emergency Response System (PERS) is an electronic device designed to assist ADHC Waiver beneficiaries in obtaining emergency assistance.

This device connects to a telephone line or utilizes a wireless communication device and is programmed to send an electronic message to a community-based 24-hour emergency response center when a "help" button is activated. It may either be worn by the beneficiary or installed in their home. It must meet Federal Communications Commission standards or Underwriter's Laboratory (UL) standards or equivalent standards.

PERS services are appropriate for waiver beneficiaries who are cognitively and/or physically able to operate the system and are alone for significant periods of time. PERS is a measure to promote the health and welfare of the beneficiary.

The PERS unit shall be rented from the PERS provider.

The PERS must be checked monthly by the provider to ensure it is functioning properly. Additionally, the support coordinator must inspect the PERS battery and unit once every quarter during home visits or quarterly virtual meetings.

#### Service Limitations

Services must be based on a verified need of the beneficiary and the service must have a direct or remedial benefit with specific goals and outcomes.

The PERS device must meet applicable standards of manufacture, design, and installation.

A beneficiary cannot simultaneously receive traditional PERS services and Activity and Sensor Monitoring (ASM) services.

The PERS device must be included on the approved POC developed by the support coordinator.

#### **Assistive Technology**

The Assistive Technology (AT) service is limited-time, non-recurring and provides both an

ISSUED: 09/09/24 REPLACED: 02/09/24

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.1: COVERED SERVICES

#### **PAGE(S) 13**

electronic device and an associated set-up visit to increase a beneficiary's access and participation in activities occurring within their home and the community. Devices purchased through the AT service assist the beneficiary in meeting POC goals, increasing communication, Electronic Visit Verification (EVV) compliance, personal and professional interactions, leisure activities, outreach, and access to resources, support and medical care. The AT service allows beneficiaries to purchase a device, not otherwise covered by the State Plan, and receive a one-on-one face-to-face visit to set up and usage.

AT service is comprised of the following mandatory components:

- 1. Electronic tablet device with internet capability that enable beneficiaries to:
  - a. Perceive, control, or communicate within or outside of the beneficiary's residence; and
  - b. Increase access to services, resources and emergency response.
- 2. Screen protector and a case for the device designed to protect the item from damage; and
- 3. One-time set-up visit which includes:
  - a. Delivery of the device;
  - b. Device set-up and utilization; and
  - c. In-person education and support provided directly to the beneficiary and/or the beneficiary's natural supports, responsible or legal representative, staff, or others that aid the beneficiary in the use of assistive technology equipment and set-up.

The identified need and how the needs will be addressed with the AT must be included in the POC or POC Revision.

NOTE: For the beneficiary to receive AT service, they must have internet service in the home. This waiver service is funded through ARPA funds and is NOT deducted from the beneficiary's annual POC budget.

#### Service Exclusions

AT does not include the cost or reimbursement for an internet or data plan.

ISSUED: 09/09/24 REPLACED: 02/09/24

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.1: COVERED SERVICES

**PAGE(S) 13** 

AT does not include the cost or reimbursement for repair or replacement of purchased devices or protective cases.

#### Service Limitations

There is a one-time lifetime \$250 maximum amount limit for the device/item(s) per beneficiary. There is a one-time lifetime \$50 maximum procurement/set-up visit limit per beneficiary. Services must be prior approved by OAAS or its designee and require PA.

Services must be based on a verified need of the beneficiary and the service must have a direct or remedial benefit with specific goals and outcomes. Devices must meet applicable standards of manufacture, design, and capability. The items must be included on the POC developed by the support coordinator and are subject to approval by OAAS or its designee.

#### ADHC Waiver and Long Term-Personal Care Services

ADHC Waiver beneficiaries may also be eligible to receive Long Term-Personal Care Services (LT-PCS), a Medicaid State Plan service, as long as the beneficiary also meets the LT-PCS requirements. Eligibility for LT-PCS is based on the beneficiary's assessment score, which must identify a need of limited assistance or more in the performance of at least one (1) Activities of Daily Living (ADL). For additional information on LT-PCS, refer to the Medicaid Provider Manual Chapter 30 - Personal Care Services.

The support coordinator is responsible for managing the beneficiary's services in a way that does not duplicate services if the beneficiary is receiving both ADHC Waiver services and LT-PCS, especially when the beneficiary is receiving additional services (e.g. home health, hospice, etc.).

#### **Hospice and Waiver Services**

Beneficiaries who elect hospice services may choose to elect ADHC Waiver and hospice services concurrently. The hospice provider and support coordination agency must coordinate ADHC Waiver and hospice services when developing the beneficiary's POC. All core hospice services must be provided in conjunction with ADHC Waiver services.

When electing both services, the hospice provider must develop the POC with the beneficiary, the beneficiary's caregiver and the support coordination agency. The POC must clearly and specifically detail the ADHC Waiver and hospice services that are to be provided along with the frequency of services by each provider to ensure that services are non-duplicative, and the beneficiary's daily needs are being met. This will involve coordinating services where the beneficiary may receive services each day of the week.

ISSUED: 09/09/24 REPLACED: 02/09/24

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.1: COVERED SERVICES

**PAGE(S) 13** 

The hospice provider shall be licensed by LDH-HSS and must provide all hospice services as defined in 42 CFR Part 418 which includes nurse, physician, hospice aide/homemaker services, medical social services, pastoral care, drugs and biologicals, therapies, medical appliances and supplies, and counseling in accordance with hospice licensing regulations.

Once the hospice program requirements are met, ADHC Waiver Services and LT-PCS (if applicable) can be utilized for those personal care tasks with which the beneficiary requires assistance.

# Waiver Services Payable While in a Nursing Facility/Hospital

Certain ADHC Waiver services are payable when transitioning from a nursing facility or for a beneficiary during a temporary stay in a nursing facility/hospital. (See Appendix F for a complete list of the ADHC Waiver services).

CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.2: BENEFICIARY REQUIREMENTSPAGE(S) 4

# **BENEFICIARY REQUIREMENTS**

The Adult Day Health Care (ADHC) Waiver program is only available to individuals/beneficiaries who meet all the following criteria:

- 1. Medicaid financial eligibility;
- 2. Age 65 years or older, **OR** 22 through 64 years of age with a physical disability that meets Medicaid standards or the Social Security Administration's disability criteria;
- 3. Nursing facility level of care (NFLOC) requirements;
- 4. Name on the ADHC Waiver Request for Services Registry (RFSR); and
- 5. Plan of care (POC) sufficient to:
  - a. Reasonably assure that the health and welfare of the waiver applicant can be maintained in the community with the provision of waiver services; and
  - b. Justify that the ADHC Waiver services are appropriate, cost effective and represent the least restrictive environment for the individual.

Failure of the individual to cooperate in the eligibility determination process or to meet any of the criteria above will result in the denial of admission or discharge from the ADHC Waiver.

Beneficiaries in the ADHC Waiver must attend a minimum of 36 days per calendar quarter, absent extenuating circumstances. The support coordinator, based upon guidance provided by OAAS, must approve exceptions for extenuating circumstances.

# NOTE: An individual may only be certified to receive services from one Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS) Waiver at a time.

#### **Request for Services Registry**

The Louisiana Department of Health (LDH) is responsible for the ADHC RFSR, hereafter referred to as "the registry". An individual who wishes to have their name placed on the ADHC Waiver Registry shall contact a toll-free telephone number which is maintained by the Office of Aging and Adult Services (OAAS).

CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.2: BENEFICIARY REQUIREMENTSPAGE(S) 4

Requests for ADHC Waiver services shall be accepted from the following:

- 1. Applicant;
- 2. Individual who is legally responsible for the applicant; or
- 3. Responsible representative designated by the applicant to act on their behalf.

Individuals will be screened and/or assessed to determine whether they meet NFLOC and are members of the target population. Only individuals who meet these criteria will be added to the registry. The individual's name is placed on the registry in request date order.

# NOTE: If at any time individuals do NOT meet NFLOC, their names will be removed from the OAAS registries (CCW Registry and/or ADHC Waiver Registry).

# **Priority Groups for Waiver Offers**

ADHC Waiver opportunities shall be offered to individuals on the registry according to priority groups. The following groups shall have priority for ADHC Waiver opportunities in the order listed:

- 1. Individuals with substantiated cases of abuse or neglect with Adult Protective Services (APS) or Elderly Protective Services (EPS) and who, absent ADHC Waiver services would require institutional placement to prevent further abuse and neglect as determined by OAAS review;
- 2. Individuals who have been discharged after a hospitalization within the past 30 calendar days that involved a stay of at least one night;
- 3. Individuals admitted to, or residing in, a nursing facility who have Medicaid as the sole payer source for the nursing facility stay; and
- 4. All other eligible individuals on the RFSR, by date of first request for services.

If an applicant is determined to be ineligible for any reason at the time an offer is made, the next individual on the registry, based on the above stated priority groups, is notified and the process continues until an individual is determined eligible.

An ADHC Waiver opportunity is assigned to an individual when eligibility is established and the individual is certified.

CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.2: BENEFICIARY REQUIREMENTSPAGE(S) 4

#### Admission Denial or Discharge Criteria

Failure of the individual to cooperate in the eligibility determination process or to meet any of the following criteria will result in denial of admission to/discharge from the ADHC Waiver program:

- 1. Individual does not meet the target population criteria;
- 2. Individual does not meet the Medicaid eligibility criteria;
- 3. Individual does not meet the criteria for a NFLOC;
- 4. Individual resides in another state or has a change of residence to another state;
- 5. Continuity of services is interrupted as a result of the beneficiary not receiving and/or refusing ADHC Waiver services (exclusive of support coordination services) for a period of 30 consecutive days;

**NOTE:** Continuity of services will not apply when interruptions are due to a beneficiary being admitted to an acute care hospital, rehabilitation hospital or nursing facility. This exception is granted by OAAS and will typically not exceed 90 consecutive days.

- 6. Health and welfare of the individual cannot be reasonably assured through the provision of ADHC Waiver services;
- 7. Individual fails to cooperate in the eligibility determination process or in the development/performance of the POC;
- 8. It is not cost effective to serve the individual in the ADHC Waiver program;
- 9. Beneficiary fails to attend the ADHC center for a minimum of 36 days per calendar quarter; or
- 10. Individual fails to maintain a safe and legal home environment.

Involuntary discharge/transfer from the ADHC center or ADHC Waiver program may occur for one of the following:

- 1. Medical protection or the well-being of the beneficiary or others;
- 2. Emergency situation (i.e., declared or non-declared disasters affecting the ADHC center);

LOUISIANA MEDICAID PROGRAMISSUED:09/09/24REPLACED:02/09/24CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.2: BENEFICIARY REQUIREMENTSPAGE(S) 4

- 3. Health or welfare of the beneficiary is threatened; or
- 4. Inability of the ADHC provider to furnish the services indicated in the beneficiary's POC after documented reasonable accommodations have failed.

LOUISIANA MEDICAID PROGRAM	<b>ISSUED:</b>	09/09/24	
	<b>REPLACED:</b>	02/09/24	
CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER			
<b>SECTION 9.3: BENEFICIARY RIGHTS/R</b>	PAGE(S) 7		

# **BENEFICIARY RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES**

Beneficiaries have specific rights and responsibilities that accompany eligibility and participation in the Medicaid and Medicaid waiver programs. Support coordination agencies and service providers must assist beneficiaries to exercise their rights and responsibilities. Every effort must be made to assure that applicants or beneficiaries understand their available choices and the consequences of those choices. Support coordination agencies and service providers are bound by their provider agreement with Medicaid to adhere to the following policies on beneficiary rights. (See Appendix B for the link to the "OAAS Rights and Responsibilities of Applicants/Participants of HCBS for Waiver" form).

Each individual who requests Adult Day Health Care (ADHC) Waiver services has the option to designate a responsible representative to assist or act on their behalf in the process of accessing and/or maintaining ADHC Waiver services. The beneficiary has the right to change their responsible representative at any time. The responsible representative may not concurrently serve as a responsible representative for more than two (2) beneficiaries in a Medicaid Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS) program that is operated by the Office of Aging and Adult Services (OAAS) (unless an exception is granted by OAAS) which includes, but is not limited to the following:

- 1. Program of All-Inclusive Care for the Elderly (PACE);
- 2. Long Term Personal Care Services (LT-PCS);
- 3. Community Choices Waiver (CCW); and
- 4. ADHC Waiver.

# **Freedom of Choice - Program**

Individuals who have been offered waiver services have the freedom to select between institutional care services and HCBS. They are informed of their alternatives under the waiver at the time they are going through the Medicaid application and determination process. These individuals have the responsibility to participate in this process which includes providing medical and other pertinent information or assisting in obtaining this information to be used in the person-centered planning and service approval process. When applicants are admitted to the waiver, they have access to an array of Medicaid services.

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.3: BENEFICIARY RIGHTS/RESPONSIBILITIES PAGE(S) 7

#### **Freedom of Choice - Agencies/Providers**

Beneficiaries have the freedom of choice to select their support coordination agency/providers. Beneficiaries may make agency/provider changes based on the following schedule:

Type of Service	Without Good Cause	With Good Cause
Support Coordination Transition Intensive Support Coordination	Beneficiaries must have been with the support coordination agency at least six (6) months	Any time
Adult Day Health Care (ADHC) ADHC Health Status Monitoring	Once every six (6) months with the change effective beginning the first day of the following calendar quarter	Any time
Transition Service Assistive Technology	Not Applicable	Not Applicable
Home Delivered Meals Activity and Sensor Monitoring Personal Emergency Response System (PERS)	Every six (6) months	Any time

Good cause is defined as:

- 1. Beneficiary moving to another region in the state where the current provider/agency does not provide services;
- 2. Beneficiary and the provider/agency have unresolved difficulties and mutually agree to a transfer;
- 3. Beneficiary's health or welfare has been compromised; or

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.3: BENEFICIARY RIGHTS/RESPONSIBILITIES PAGE(S) 7

4. Provider/agency has not rendered services in a manner satisfactory to the beneficiary.

Support coordinators will provide beneficiaries with the provider Freedom of Choice list(s) and help arrange and coordinate the services on the Plan of Care (POC).

The OAAS, or its designee will provide beneficiaries with their choice of support coordination agencies.

#### Adequacy of Care

All beneficiaries in HCBS waiver programs have the right to choose and receive the services necessary to support them to live in a community setting. Beneficiaries have the right to choose how, where, and with whom they live. Services are arranged and coordinated through support coordination and approved by the OAAS Regional Office or its designee. If beneficiaries request a service, and the support coordinator does not include that service in the POC, beneficiaries must contact OAAS Regional Office. Administrative limits are placed on some services according to the waiver document that is authorized and approved by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS).

Beneficiaries have the responsibility to request only those services that they need and not request excess services, or services for the convenience of employees, providers or support coordinators. Units of service are not "saved up". The services are certified as medically necessary for the beneficiary to be able to stay in the community and are revised on the POC as each beneficiary's needs change. The support coordinator must be informed anytime there is a change in the beneficiary's health, medication, physical conditions, and/or living situation.

# **Participation in Care**

Each beneficiary shall participate in the assessment, person-centered planning meetings, and any other meeting involving decisions about services and supports to be provided as part of the waiver process. Each beneficiary may choose whether or not providers attend assessment and planning meetings. Person-centered planning will be utilized in developing all services and supports to meet the beneficiary's needs. By taking an active part in planning their services, the beneficiary is better able to utilize the available supports and services. The beneficiary is expected to participate in the planning process to the best of the beneficiary's ability so that services can be delivered according the approved person-centered POC. The beneficiary shall report any service need change to their support coordinator and service provider(s).

Changes in the amount of services must be requested by the beneficiary and submitted to the support coordinator as soon as the need is identified. The support coordinator will prepare and

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.3: BENEFICIARY RIGHTS/RESPONSIBILITIES PAGE(S) 7

submit the POC revision in accordance with the required timelines. Providers may not initiate requests for change/adjustment of service(s), or modifications to the POC, without the participation and consent of the beneficiary. The OAAS regional office or its designee must approve these changes.

#### **Voluntary Participation**

Beneficiaries have the right to:

- 1. Request services under the ADHC Waiver program;
- 2. Refuse services;
- 3. Be informed of the alternative services available to them; and
- 4. Know the consequences of their decisions.

As a result, a beneficiary is not required to accept services or participate in activities they do not want to, The intent of the ADHC Waiver is to provide HCBS to beneficiaries who would otherwise require care in a nursing facility.

Providers must reasonably assure that the beneficiary's health and welfare needs are met. As part of the planning process, methods to comply with these assurances may be negotiated to suit the beneficiary's needs.

# **Quality of Care**

Each HCBS waiver beneficiary has the right to be treated with dignity and respect and receive services from provider employees who have been trained and are qualified to provide them. In addition, providers are required to maintain privacy and confidentiality in all interactions related to the beneficiary's services.

Beneficiaries have the right to be free from the following types of abuse:

- 1. Mental;
- 2. Physical;
- 3. Emotional;
- 4. Coercion;

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.3: BENEFICIARY RIGHTS/RESPONSIBILITIES PAGE(S) 7

- 5. Restraints;
- 6. Seclusion; and
- 7. Any other forms of restrictive interventions.

In cases where services are not delivered according to the approved POC, or there are allegations of abuse, neglect, exploitation, or extortion, the beneficiary shall follow the reporting procedures and inform the support coordinator, provider, and appropriate authorities.

Beneficiaries and providers shall cooperate in the investigation and resolution of reported critical incidents/complaints.

Beneficiaries must:

- 1. Maintain a safe and lawful home environment;
- 2. May not request providers to perform tasks that are illegal or inappropriate; and
- 3. Not violate the rights of other beneficiaries.

# **Civil Rights**

Providers shall operate in accordance with Title VI and VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended and the Vietnam Veterans Readjustment Act of 1974 and all requirements imposed by or pursuant to the regulations of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS). This means that beneficiaries are accepted and that all services and facilities are available to beneficiaries without regard to race, color, religion, age, sex, or national origin. Beneficiaries have the responsibility to cooperate with their agencies/providers by not requesting services which in any way violate these laws.

#### Notification of Changes

The Bureau of Health Services Financing (BHSF)/Medicaid is responsible for determining financial eligibility for the ADHC Waiver beneficiaries. In order to maintain eligibility, beneficiaries and providers have the responsibility to inform BHSF/Medicaid of changes in the beneficiary's:

- 1. Income;
- 2. Resources;

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.3: BENEFICIARY RIGHTS/RESPONSIBILITIES PAGE(S) 7

- 3. Address; and
- 4. Living situation.

OAAS or its designee is responsible for approving the nursing home level of care (NFLOC) and medical certification. Beneficiaries and their providers have the responsibility to inform OAAS of any changes which affect programmatic waiver eligibility requirements, including changes in level of care.

#### **Grievances/Complaints**

The beneficiary has a responsibility to bring problems to the attention of providers or the Medicaid program and to file a grievance/complaint without fear of retribution, retaliation, or discharge.

All support coordination agencies and providers must have grievance procedures through which beneficiaries may voice complaints regarding the supports or services they receive. Upon admission, support coordination agency providers must provide a copy of their complaint/grievance procedures. Any time after admission, complaint/grievance procedures and forms shall be given to the beneficiaries upon request. It is the beneficiary's right to contact any advocacy resource as needed, especially during grievance procedures.

If beneficiaries need assistance, clarification, or to report a complaint, toll-free numbers are available (See Appendix A for contact information).

# Fair Hearings

Beneficiaries must be advised of their rights to appeal any agency action or decision resulting in the following:

- 1. Suspension;
- 2. Reduction;
- 3. Discontinuation; or
- 4. Termination of services.

Beneficiaries have the right to a fair hearing through the Division of Administrative Law (DAL). In the event of a fair hearing, a representative of the service provider and support coordination agency must participate by telephone or in person, if requested.

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.3: BENEFICIARY RIGHTS/RESPONSIBILITIES PAGE(S) 7

An appeal by the beneficiary may be filed with the DAL via fax, mail, online request, or by telephone. (See Appendix A for DAL contact information). Instructions for submitting appeal requests are also included in all adverse action notices.

# **Rights and Responsibilities Form**

The support coordinator is responsible for reviewing the beneficiary's rights and responsibilities with the beneficiary and their responsible representative as part of the initial intake process and at least annually, usually at the annual POC meeting, thereafter. (See Appendix B for information on accessing the *Office of Aging and Adult Services (OAAS) Rights and Responsibilities for Applicants/Participants of Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS) Waiver* form).

LOUISIANA MEDICAID PROGRAMISSUED:09/09/24REPLACED:02/09/24CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.4: SERVICE ACCESS AND AUTHORIZATIONPAGE(S) 10

# SERVICE ACCESS AND AUTHORIZATION

When funding is appropriated for a new Adult Day Health Care (ADHC) Waiver opportunity or an existing opportunity is vacated, the individual who meets criteria for the priority group, or whose date is reached on the ADHC Waiver Request for Services Registry (RFSR), shall receive a written notice indicating that an ADHC Waiver opportunity is available. The applicant will receive an ADHC Waiver offer packet that includes the following:

- 1. ADHC Waiver Services Decision form; and
- 2. Support Coordination Agency Freedom of Choice (FOC) and Release of Information form.

If the applicant is interested in accepting the ADHC Waiver opportunity, they must complete and return the packet.

If the applicant meets the waiver offer criteria, they will be linked to a support coordination agency and assigned a support coordinator. The support coordinator must:

- 1. Conduct a face-to-face, in-home assessment with the applicant;
- 2. Inform them of all available services under the ADHC Waiver program; and
- 3. Assist the applicant with the financial eligibility process conducted by the Medicaid eligibility office as needed.

After the assessment is finalized and it has been determined that the applicant meets the nursing facility level of care requirements for the ADHC Waiver program, the support coordinator may continue with the Plan of Care (POC) development. The POC development may be completed at the intake home visit or the support coordinator may schedule a second home visit to finalize the POC.

# NOTE: The support coordinator may conduct the assessment and POC development at the same meeting, as long as the support coordinator has the equipment/capability to finalize the assessment and obtain the results during this visit.

The following must be addressed at the POC meeting:

1. Types and number of services (including waiver and all other services) necessary to reasonably assure health and welfare and to maintain the beneficiary safely in the community;

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.4: SERVICE ACCESS AND AUTHORIZATIONPAGE(S) 10

- 2. Individual cost of each waiver service; and
- 3. Total cost of waiver services covered by the POC.

# **Provider Selection**

The support coordinator must present the beneficiary with a list of providers who are enrolled in Medicaid to provide those services that have been identified on the POC. The support coordinator will have the beneficiary or responsible representative complete the provider FOC list. FOC will be offered initially and annually thereafter for each identified waiver service.

The support coordinator is responsible for the following:

- 1. Notifying the selected provider that they have been chosen by the beneficiary to provide the necessary services;
- 2. Completing assessments and POCs;
- 3. Obtaining an agreement to provide services and copies of any completed assessments and/or plans completed by the ADHC provider; and
- 4. Forwarding the POC packet to the Office of Aging and Adult Services (OAAS) Regional Office (RO) or its designee, for review and approval following the established protocol.

# **NOTE:** Authorization to provide service is always contingent upon having an approved POC or POC revision.

#### **Prior Authorization**

All services under the ADHC Waiver must be prior authorized. Prior authorization (PA) is the process to approve specific services for a Medicaid beneficiary by an enrolled Medicaid provider prior to service delivery and reimbursement. PA does not guarantee payment for the service as payment is contingent upon the passing of all edits contained within the claims payment process, the beneficiary's continued Medicaid eligibility, the provider's continued Medicaid eligibility, and the ongoing medical necessity for the service.

The PA is performed by the data contractor and is specific to a beneficiary, provider, service code, established quantity of units, and for specific dates of service.

The PA revolves around the POC document, which means that only the service codes and units specified in the approved POC will be prior authorized. Services provided without a current PA

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.4: SERVICE ACCESS AND AUTHORIZATIONPAGE(S) 10

are not eligible for reimbursement. There will be no exceptions made for reimbursement of services performed without a current PA.

The ADHC provider is responsible for developing an Individualized Service Plan (ISP) in accordance with the approved POC and as stipulated in the ADHC licensing regulations and Medicaid certification rules (LAC 50. XXI.2303. A.).

The ADHC Waiver providers are responsible for the following activities:

- 1. Checking PAs to verify that they match the approved services in the beneficiary's POC and any mistakes must be immediately corrected;
- 2. Verifying that services were documented as specified in Section 9.6 Record Keeping and are within the approved service limits as identified in the beneficiary's POC prior to billing for the service;
- 3. Verifying that services were delivered according to the beneficiary's approved POC prior to billing for the service;
- 4. Proper use of the Electronic Visit Verification (EVV) system (if applicable);
- 5. Inputting the correct date(s) of service, authorization numbers, provider number, and beneficiary number in the billing system;
- 6. Billing only for the services that were delivered to the beneficiary and are approved in the beneficiary's POC;
- 7. Reconciling all remittance advices issued by the Louisiana Department of Health (LDH) fiscal intermediary with each payment; and
- 8. Checking billing records to ensure that the appropriate payment was received.

#### NOTE: Providers have a one-year timely filing billing requirement under Medicaid regulations. See Section 1.4, Timely Filing Guidelines in Chapter General Information and Administration of the *Medicaid Services Manual* at the following link:

http://www.lamedicaid.com/provweb1/Providermanuals/manuals/GIA/GIA.pdf

#### Support Coordination

The data contractor issues authorizations for support coordination services for the POC year. A service unit is one (1) month and each authorization covers a maximum of seven months, or seven

CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.4: SERVICE ACCESS AND AUTHORIZATIONPAGE(S) 10

(7) service units. Typically, two (2) PAs will be issued for a one year POC. At the end of each month, after the support coordination agency fulfills the service requirements and inputs the required documentation in the data contactor's database, the data contractor will release one (1) service unit of the PA.

#### **Transition Intensive Support Coordination**

Authorization for TISC is issued upon receipt of the POC (provisional or initial).

A service unit is one (1) month. The authorization includes a unit of service for each month with a maximum of six (6) units of service per authorization. At the end of each month, after the support coordination agency fulfills the service requirements and inputs the required documentation in the data contractor's database, the data contractor will release one (1) service unit of the PA.

NOTE: Authorization for services will not be issued retroactively unless an individual leaving a facility is involved with special circumstances as determined and approved by OAAS.

#### **Transition Services**

Authorization for Transition Services has a lifetime cap of \$1,500. The authorization period is the effective date indicated on the POC or POC revision request through the POC end date. After the approved purchases are made, the POC (provisional, initial or revision) that includes the transition services, the receipts for the purchases and the "Transition Services Form" are sent to the data contractor. (See Appendix B for the hyperlink to this form).

The data contractor issues and releases the PA to the support coordination agency upon receipt of complete and accurate information. The support coordination agency is responsible for reimbursing the purchaser (beneficiary, family, provider, own agency, etc.) upon receipt of reimbursement.

#### Adult Day Health Care Services

ADHC service units are 15 minutes. Adult Day Health Care (ADHC) services are assigned a PA number for the year. Approved units of service are issued on a quarterly basis. Units of service approved for one week cannot exceed established limits. For PA purposes, a week is defined as beginning at 12:00 a.m. Sunday and ending at 11:59 p.m. the following Saturday. Payment for services is capped at 50 hours per week and no more than 10 hours per day.

In the event that reimbursement is received without an approved PA, the amount paid is subject to recoupment.

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.4: SERVICE ACCESS AND AUTHORIZATIONPAGE(S) 10

ADHC providers **CANNOT** bill for ADHC services (attendance at the ADHC) and ADHC Health Status Monitoring (ADHC HSM) on the same day.

#### Adult Day Health Care Health Status Monitoring

Authorization for Adult Day Health Care Health Status Monitoring (ADHC HSM) is issued according to the approved POC or POC Revision. ADHC HSM is authorized at a per diem rate. This provider type uses the data contractor's database to document the provision of these services and to retrieve PAs. The provider may bill, using the proper PA, after services are delivered.

Providers **CANNOT** bill for ADHC HSM and regular ADHC services (attendance at the ADHC center) on the same day.

#### Home Delivered Meals

Authorization for Home Delivered Meals (HDMs) is issued according to the POC. The PA must be for a minimum of four (4) meals per week, up to a maximum of 14 meals per week, not to exceed the limit of two meals per day. A service unit is one meal.

This provider type uses the data contractor's database to retrieve PAs, but does not utilize the database to document the provision of services. The provider may bill, using the proper PA, after services are delivered.

#### Activity and Sensor Monitoring

Authorization for Activity and Sensor Monitoring (ASM) will be issued upon receipt of the POC (initial, provisional, or revision).

Units of service:

Type of Delivery Method	Unit of Service	
ASM Installation	One-time fee	
ASM Maintenance	Per month	

ASM installation and monthly units of service use the data contractor's database to retrieve PAs, but do not utilize the database to document the provision of services. The provider may bill, using the proper PA, after services are delivered.
CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.4: SERVICE ACCESS AND AUTHORIZATION PAGE(S) 10

#### Personal Emergency Response System (PERS)

Authorization for Personal Emergency Response System (PERS) will be issued upon receipt of the POC (initial, provisional, or revision).

Units of service:

Type of Delivery Method	Unit of Service
PERS Installation	One-time fee
PERS Maintenance	Per month

PERS installation and monthly units of service use the data contractor's database to retrieve PAs, but do not utilize the database to document the provision of services. The provider may bill, using the proper PA, after services are delivered.

#### Assistive Technology

Authorization for the Assistive Technology (AT) service is limited to a one-time lifetime purchase amount for the AT device (including protective case for the device) and a one-time lifetime amount for the AT procurement/set-up visit. The authorization period is the effective date indicated on the POC or POC Revision through the POC end date. The POC or POC Revision, including the applicable AT services, is submitted to the data contractor. The data contractor issues a PA for the requested services placing a hold on the PA until verification of receipt of services. After the approved device purchase is made by the support coordination agency and the set-up visit completed, the POC/POC Revision, the receipt(s) for the purchases and the Assistive Technology form are sent to the data contractor. (See Appendix B for the link to this form.)

The data contractor issues and releases the PA to the support coordination agency upon receipt of complete and accurate information.

Units of service:

Type of Delivery Method	Unit of Service	
Purchasing Assistive Technology (AT)	Per service	
device/item(s)	(one-time lifetime maximum payment)	
Procurement for set-up visit in the home	Per service	
Producement for set-up visit in the nome	(one-time lifetime maximum payment)	

CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.4: SERVICE ACCESS AND AUTHORIZATIONPAGE(S) 10

The PA will be released for payment once the data contractor receives documentation from the support coordinator confirming the purchase/set-up visit. (Refer to Appendix B for the hyperlink to the OAAS Assistive Technology form.)

#### **Post Authorization**

Some services require post authorization before the provider is able to bill for services rendered. Post authorization may occur either through EVV or documentation submitted by the support coordinator.

EVV	Additional Documentation
ADHC	<ol> <li>Transition Services</li> <li>Assistive Technology</li> </ol>

The data contractor checks the information reported against the prior authorized units of service. Once post authorization is granted, the service provider may bill the LDH fiscal intermediary for the appropriate units of service.

Providers must use the correct PA number when filing claims for services rendered. Claims with the incorrect PA number will be denied.

#### **Changing Providers**

Beneficiaries or their responsible representative must request any change in amount(s) of service/units directly to their support coordinator.

All requests for changes in providers require a new Freedom of Choice by the beneficiary or their responsible representative. (Refer to 9.3- Beneficiary Rights and Responsibilities, Freedom of Choice of Agencies/Providers, for details on "good cause" criteria and timelines).

The support coordinator will provide the beneficiary with the current FOC list of providers. Once a new provider has been selected, the support coordinator will ensure the new provider is notified of the request. Depending on the type of services being provided, and with written consent from the beneficiary, both the transferring and receiving providers share responsibility for ensuring the exchange of medical and program information which includes the following:

- 1. Progress notes from the last six (6) months, or if the beneficiary has received services from the provider for less than six (6) months, all progress notes from date of admission;
- 2. Written documentation of services provided, including monthly and quarterly progress summaries;

#### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.4: SERVICE ACCESS AND AUTHORIZATION PAGE(S) 10

- 3. Current ISP, if applicable;
- 4. Current assessments upon which the ISP is based, if applicable;
- 5. A summary of the beneficiary's behavioral, social, health and nutritional status, if applicable;
- 6. Records tracking the beneficiary's progress towards ISP goals and objectives, if applicable;
- 7. Documentation of the amount of authorized services remaining in the POC, including direct service case record documentation; and
- 8. Documentation of exit interview.

The support coordinator will facilitate the transfer of the above referenced information to the receiving service provider and forward copies of the following to the new service provider:

- 1. Most current POC;
- 2. Current assessments on which the POC is based;
- 3. Number of services used in the calendar year; and
- 4. All other waiver documents necessary for the new provider to begin providing services.

### NOTE: The new provider must bear the cost of copying which cannot exceed the community's competitive copying rate.

#### **Prior Authorization for New Providers**

The support coordinator will complete a POC revision that includes the start date for the new provider and the end date for the transferring provider. A new PA will be issued to the new provider with an effective starting date as indicated on the POC revision. The transferring provider's PA number will expire on the end date as indicated on the POC revision.

#### **Changing Support Coordination Agency**

A beneficiary may request a change in their Support Coordination Agency, through the support coordinator or by contacting the OAAS RO, for any reason after being with that agency for six (6) months, or at any time for good cause, as long as the new agency has not met its maximum number

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.4: SERVICE ACCESS AND AUTHORIZATION PAGE(S) 10

of beneficiaries, and as approved by the OAAS RO or its designee. (Refer to 9.3 – Beneficiary Rights and Responsibilities, Freedom of Choice - Providers, for details on "good cause" criteria and timelines.)

After the beneficiary has selected and been linked by the data contractor to a new support coordination agency, the new agency must inform the transferring agency and complete the "Support Coordination Transfer of Records Form". (See Appendix B for the link to this form). The new agency must obtain the case record and authorized signature, form the transferring agency.

Upon receipt of the completed form, the transferring agency must have provided copies of the following information to the new agency:

- 1. Most current POC;
- 2. Current assessments on which the POC is based;
- 3. Number of services used in the POC year; and
- 4. Most recent six (6) months of Support Coordination Contact Documentation (SCD).

# NOTE: The new support coordination agency must bear the cost of copying which cannot exceed the community's competitive copying rate. If the new agency does not receive the information in a timely fashion, the appropriate OAAS RO should be contacted for assistance.

The transferring support coordination agency must provide services up to the transfer of records and is eligible to bill for support coordination services for the month in which the dated notification is received (transfer of records) by the receiving agency.

In the month the transfer occurs, the receiving agency shall begin services within three (3) days after the transfer of records and is eligible to bill for services the first full month after the transfer of records. Immediately after the transfer of records, the receiving agency must submit the required documentation to the data contractor to obtain prior authorization.

#### **Prior Authorization for New Support Coordination Agency**

A new PA number will be issued to the new support coordination agency with an effective starting date as the first day of the first full calendar month following the date of the transfer of the records. The transferring agency's PA number will expire on the date of the transfer of the records.

LOUISIANA MEDICAID PROGRAM	<b>ISSUED:</b>	09/09/24
	<b>REPLACED:</b>	02/09/24
CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER		
SECTION 9.4: SERVICE ACCESS AND AU	<b>THORIZATION</b>	<b>PAGE(S) 10</b>

OAAS or its designee will not backdate the new PA period to the first day of the calendar month in which the FOC and transfer of records are completed. If the new support coordination agency receives the records and admits a beneficiary in the middle of a month, they cannot bill for services until the first day of the next month.

ISSUED: 11/08/24 REPLACED: 09/09/24

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.5: PROVIDER REQUIREMENTSPAGE(S) 14

#### **PROVIDER REQUIREMENTS**

Provider participation in the Louisiana Medicaid program is voluntary. In order to participate in the Medicaid program, a provider must:

- 1. Meet all of the requirements, including licensure, as established by state laws and rules promulgated by the Louisiana Department of Health (LDH);
- 2. Agree to abide by all rules, regulations, policies and procedures established by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS), LDH and other state agencies, if applicable; and
- 3. Comply with all of the terms and conditions for Medicaid enrollment.

Providers should refer to the General Information and Administration manual chapter of the *Medicaid Services Manual* located on the Louisiana Medicaid website at: <u>http://www.lamedicaid.com/provweb1/Providermanuals/manuals/GIA/GIA.pdf</u>. Section 1.1 - Provider Requirements contains detailed information concerning topics relative to Medicaid provider enrollment.

Providers must not:

- 1. Have been terminated or actively sanctioned by Medicaid, Medicare or other health-related programs in Louisiana or any other state; and
- 2. Have an outstanding Medicaid Program audit exception or other unresolved financial liability owed to the state.

Providers are required to:

- 1. Complete a criminal background check for all potential new employees, including subcontractors;
- 2. Retain the results of the criminal background check as documentation;
- 3. Not hire individuals that have criminal convictions preventing employment that are listed under 42 CFR §441.404(b) and listed in La. R.S. 40:1203.1 et seq.;
- 4. Complete the following database checks for potential new employees, upon hire, and for current employees, on a monthly basis:
  - a. Louisiana State Adverse Actions List Search; and

- b. Office of Inspector General (OIG) List of Excluded Individuals.
- 5. Retain the results of database checks' print outs/documents as proof that the search was conducted; and

### NOTE: Regardless of the search results, the provider MUST keep the documentation that the search was conducted.

6. Not hire the individual as an employee or allow the employee to continue working for you, if their name appears on one of the database searches/lists.

### NOTE: For instructions and details on the database checks, please see Appendix G – Database Checks.

Failure to comply with regulations may result in any or all of the following:

- 1. Recoupment;
- 2. Sanctions;
- 3. Loss of enrollment; and/or
- 4. Loss of licensure.

Providers and support coordination agencies must attend all mandated meetings and training sessions as directed by LDH and/or its designee as a condition of enrollment/certification and continued participation as a waiver provider or support coordination agencies.

A provider enrollment packet must be completed for each LDH administrative region in which the provider/agency will deliver services. Providers will not be added to the Freedom of Choice (FOC) list of available providers until they have been issued a Medicaid provider number for that provider type.

ADHC providers and support coordination agencies must:

- 1. Participate in all training for prior authorization (PA) and data collection. Initial training is provided at no cost to the provider. Any repeat training must be paid for by the requesting provider/agency; and
- 2. Have available computer equipment, software, and internet connectivity necessary to participate in PA, data collection, and Electronic Visit Verification (EVV).

ISSUED: 11/ REPLACED: 09/

11/08/24 09/09/24

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.5: PROVIDER REQUIREMENTSPAGE(S) 14

All other providers must participate in the initial training for PA and data collection and any training provided on changes in the system. Initial training is provided at no cost to the provider. Any repeat training must be paid for by the requesting provider.

All brochures provided by the Adult Day Health Care (ADHC) provider must be approved by the Office of Aging and Adult Services (OAAS) prior to use.

All support coordination agency brochures must be approved by OAAS prior to use.

Waiver services are to be provided strictly in accordance with the provisions of the waiver beneficiary's approved plan of care (POC). All providers and support coordination agencies are obligated to immediately report changes to LDH that could affect the beneficiary's eligibility including, but not limited to, those changes cited in the denial or discharge criteria.

The beneficiary's support coordination agency and ADHC provider must have a written working agreement that includes the following:

- 1. Written notification of the time frames for POC planning meetings;
- 2. Timely notification of meeting dates and times to allow for provider participation;
- 3. Assurance that the appropriate provider representative is present at planning meetings as invited by the beneficiary; and
- 4. Information on how the agency is notified when a change occurs in the POC or service delivery.

Support coordination agencies are responsible for reporting critical incidents. For additional details regarding reporting requirements, procedures and timelines. (See Appendix B for the link to the *OAAS Critical Incident Reporting Manual.*)

ADHC providers are responsible for documenting the occurrence of incidents or accidents that affect the health, safety, and welfare of the beneficiary and completing an incident report. The incident report shall be submitted to the beneficiary's support coordinator with the specified requirements and timelines. (See Appendix B for the link to the *OAAS Critical Incident Reporting* manual).

Each ADHC provider must complete the LDH approved cost report and submit the cost report(s) to the designated LDH contractor on or before September  $30^{\text{th}}$  following the close of the cost reporting period, which is July  $1^{\text{st}}$  – June  $30^{\text{th}}$ . (See Appendix A to obtain web address for additional information).

ISSUED: 11/08/24 REPLACED: 09/09/24

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.5: PROVIDER REQUIREMENTSPAGE(S) 14

#### Licensure and Specific Provider/Agency Requirements

Providers and agencies must meet licensure and/or certification and other additional requirements as outlined in the tables below and in other sections of 9.5:

### Support Coordination, Transition Intensive Support Coordination (TISC), Assistive Technology (AT) , and Transition Services

Provided by a **Support Coordination Agency** that:

- 1. Is certified by LDH /OAAS to provide support coordination services;
- 2. Has signed the OAAS Performance Agreement;
- 3. Has at least one support coordinator supervisor and one support coordinator who has passed the assessment and care planning certification training;
- 4. Has a brochure that has been approved by OAAS;
- 5. Has submitted a completed OAAS agency contact information form to OAAS;
- 6. Has enrolled as a Medicaid provider of support coordination services in all regions in which it intends to provide services; and
- 7. Is listed on the Support Coordination Agency FOC form.

#### Adult Day Health Care (ADHC) and ADHC Health Status Monitoring (HSM)

Provided by an **ADHC provider** that:

- 1. Is licensed by the LDH Health Standards Section (HSS) as an ADHC provider in accordance with Louisiana Revised Statute 40:2120.47;
- 2. Has enrolled in Medicaid as an ADHC provider; and
- 3. Is listed on the ADHC FOC form.

**NOTE:** Qualifications for ADHC staff are set forth in the licensing regulations found in the Louisiana Administrative Code.

#### Home Delivered Meals (HDM)

Provided by a Home Delivered Meals (HDM) provider that:

- 1. Is enrolled in Medicaid as a HDM's provider; and
- 2. **For in-state providers (including their subcontractors)** Has met all Louisiana Office of Public Health's (OPH's) certification permits/licenses and inspection requirements for retail food preparation, processing, packaging, storage, and distribution; or
- 3. **For out-of-state providers** Has met all of the United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) food preparation, processing, packaging, storage and out-of-state distribution requirements. Permits and licenses must be issued by the state in operation.

ISSUED: 11/08/24 REPLACED: 09/09/24

#### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.5: PROVIDER REQUIREMENTS

#### **PAGE(S) 14**

#### Activity and Sensor Monitoring (ASM)

#### Provided by an Assistive Devices provider that:

1. Has enrolled in Medicaid as an OAAS Waivers - Assistive Devices provider (provider type 17);

#### OR

#### Provided by a **Durable Medical Equipment (DME) provider** that:

- 1. Is enrolled to provide DME; and
- Has enrolled in Medicaid as an OAAS Assistive Devices provider (provider type 17);

#### OR

Provided by a Home Health Agency provider that:

- 1. Is licensed to provide home health services;
- 2. Is Medicare certified; and
- 3. Has enrolled in Medicaid as an OAAS Assistive Devices provider (provider type 17).

#### Personal Emergency Response System (PERS)

#### Provided by a Personal Emergency Response System (PERS) provider that:

- 1. Has enrolled in Medicaid as a PERS provider (provider type 16); and
- 2. Has furnished verification (copy of letter from the manufacturer written on the manufacturer's letterhead stationary) that the provider is an authorized dealer, supplier or manufacturer of a PERS product.

#### **Provider Responsibilities**

ADHC Waiver providers must abide by all staffing and training requirements and ensure that staff and supervisors possess the minimum requisite education, skills, qualifications, training, supervision and coverage as set forth by their respective licensing authorities and in accordance with all applicable LDH and OAAS rules and policies.

Providers shall not refuse to serve any beneficiary who chooses their agency, unless there is documentation to support an inability to meet the beneficiary's health and welfare needs, or all previous efforts to provide services and supports have failed and there is no option but to refuse services.

Refusal to serve a beneficiary must be put in writing by the provider to the support coordinator

ISSUED: 11/ REPLACED: 09/

11/08/24 09/09/24

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.5: PROVIDER REQUIREMENTSPAGE(S) 14

and the beneficiary. This written notice must provide a detailed explanation as to why the provider is unable to provide services to the beneficiary. Upon receipt of this written documentation, the support coordinator is to forward the notice to the OAAS Regional Office for approval/refusal.

Providers shall not interfere with the eligibility, assessment, care plan development, or care plan monitoring processes with use of methods including, but not limited to harassment, intimidation or threats against the beneficiary or members of the beneficiary's informal network, support coordination staff or employees of LDH.

Providers shall have the capacity and resources to provide all aspects of any service they are enrolled to provide in the specified service area.

If the provider proposes involuntary transfer of a beneficiary, discharge of a beneficiary or if a provider closes in accordance with licensing standards, the following steps must be taken:

- 1. Provider shall give written notice to the beneficiary, a family member and/or the responsible representative, if known, and the support coordinator at least 30 calendar days prior to the transfer or the discharge;
- 2. Written notice shall be made via certified mail, return receipt requested and shall be in a language and manner that the beneficiary understands;
- 3. Copy of the written discharge/transfer notice shall be put in the beneficiary's record; and
- 4. When the safety or health of beneficiaries or provider staff is endangered, written notice shall be given as soon as possible before the transfer or discharge:
  - a. Written notice shall include the following:
    - i. Reason for the transfer or discharge;
    - ii. Effective date of the transfer or discharge;
    - iii. Explanation of a beneficiary's right to personal and/or third party representation at all stages of the transfer or discharge process;
    - iv. Contact information for the Advocacy Center;
    - v. Names of provider personnel available to assist the beneficiary and family in decision making and transfer arrangements;
    - vi. Date, time, and place for the discharge planning conference;

11/08/24 09/09/24

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.5: PROVIDER REQUIREMENTSPAGE(S) 14

- vii. Statement regarding the beneficiary's appeal rights;
- viii. Name of the director, current address and telephone number of the Division of Administrative Law (DAL); and
- ix. Statement regarding the beneficiary's right to remain with the provider and not be transferred or discharged if an appeal is timely filed.

Provider transfer or discharge responsibilities shall include the following:

- 1. Developing a written report detailing the circumstances leading to any discharge;
- 2. Holding a transfer or discharge planning conference with the beneficiary, family, support coordinator, legal representative and advocate, if such is known;
- 3. Developing a discharge plan that specifies the beneficiary's needed supports and the resources available to them after discharge and includes options that will provide reasonable assurance that the beneficiary will be transferred or discharged to a setting that can be expected to meet their needs;
- 4. Providing all services required and contained in the final update of the service plan, as applicable, and in the transfer or discharge plan up until the transfer or discharge; and
- 5. Coordinating and consulting with the receiving center or other program, if applicable, to discuss the beneficiary's needs as warranted.

Additional transfer or discharge responsibilities for the ADHC provider shall include the following:

- 1. Preparing and submitting to the receiving center or program an updated discharge service plan and written discharge summary of the beneficiary's needs and health that shall include, at a minimum:
  - a. Medical diagnoses;
  - b. Medication and treatment history/regimen (current physician's orders);
  - c. Functional needs (inabilities);
  - d. Any special equipment utilized (dentures, ambulatory aids, eyeglasses, etc.);

### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.5: PROVIDER REQUIREMENTSPAGE(S) 14

- e. Social data and needs;
- f. Financial resources; and
- g. Any other information which would enable the receiving ADHC center/caregiver(s) to provide the continued necessary care without interruption.

#### **Support Coordination Agencies**

Support coordination agencies must do the following:

- 1. Meet all of the requirements included in the OAAS Support Coordination Performance Agreement, the OAAS Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS) Waivers Support Coordination Standards for Participation rule, and comply with all LDH and OAAS policies and procedures;
- 2. Maintain a toll-free telephone line with 24-hour accessibility manned by an answering service. This toll-free number must be given to beneficiaries at intake or at the first meeting with the beneficiary;
- 3. Have brochures that provide information about their agency's experience, including the agency's toll-free number and the OAAS toll-free information number;
- 4. Ensure staff attends all training mandated by OAAS;
- 5. Adhere to all National Voter Registration Act (NVRA) requirements (Refer to the NVRA Manual the link to this manual is in Appendix B);
- 6. Furnish information and assistance to beneficiaries in directing and managing their services; and
- 7. Provide the beneficiary's approved POC to the ADHC provider in a timely manner.

For additional details on support coordination agency responsibilities, procedures, and timelines, refer to Appendix B for the link to the "Office of Adult and Aging Services (OAAS) Waiver Procedures Manual".

CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.5: PROVIDER REQUIREMENTSPAGE(S) 14

#### **ADHC Providers**

ADHC providers must have written policy and procedure manuals that include, but are not limited to the following:

- 1. Administrative: Employment and personnel job descriptions; hiring practices including a policy against discrimination; employee evaluation, promotion, disciplinary action, termination and hearing of employee grievances; staffing and staff coverage plan;
- 2. Employment Qualifications: Must possess direct care abilities, skills and knowledge to adequately perform care and assistance as required by waiver beneficiaries;
- 3. Training: Staff orientation in safety and emergency procedures as stipulated by LDH licensing and certification rules and regulations;
- 4. Records: Maintenance, security, supervision, confidentiality, organization, transfer and disposal;
- 5. Beneficiary Rights: Identification, notification and protection of beneficiary's rights both verbally and in writing in a language the beneficiary/family is able to understand;
- 6. Grievances: Written grievance procedures;
- 7. Abuse/Neglect: Information about abuse and neglect as defined by LDH regulations and state and federal laws; reporting responsibilities;
- 8. Discharges: Voluntary and involuntary discharges/transfers from their center; and
- 9. EVV: Requirements/proper use of check in/out; acceptable editing of electronically captured services; confidentiality of log in information; and monitoring for proper use.

ADHC providers must do the following:

- 1. Comply with all applicable LDH rules and regulations, including the use of an approved Electronic Visit Verification (EVV) system;
- 2. Provide transportation to any beneficiary within their licensed region in accordance with ADHC licensing standards; and

ISSUED: 11/08/24 REPLACED: 09/09/24

### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.5: PROVIDER REQUIREMENTSPAULING

**PAGE(S) 14** 

NOTE: An ADHC center may serve a beneficiary residing outside of the ADHC's licensed region; however, the center is not required to provide transportation. Centers are required to offer transportation to participants within their licensed region, but no participant, irrespective of their place of origin, may be transported for longer than one hour on any individual trip.

3. Provide the beneficiary's approved Individualized Service Plan (ISP) to the support coordinator in a timely manner.

An ADHC Waiver beneficiary must attend the ADHC center a minimum of 36 days per calendar quarter, absent extenuating circumstances. An ADHC provider is not allowed to impose that beneficiaries attend a minimum number of days per week. A beneficiary's repeated failure to attend as specified in the POC may warrant a revision to the POC or possibly a discharge from the waiver. ADHC providers should notify the beneficiary's support coordinator when a beneficiary routinely fails to attend the ADHC as specified.

When an ADHC provider reaches licensed capacity, the ADHC Provider must notify OAAS Regional Office immediately. The ADHC center's name will be removed from the ADHC FOC form until they notify the OAAS Regional Office that they are able to admit new beneficiaries.

An ADHC center shall employ a sufficient number of qualified staff and delegate sufficient authority to such staff to ensure that the ADHC's responsibilities are carried out and that the following functions are adequately performed:

- 1. Administrative;
- 2. Fiscal;
- 3. Clerical;
- 4. Housekeeping, maintenance and food service;
- 5. Direct services;
- 6. Supervision;
- 7. Record-keeping and reporting;
- 8. Social services; and
- 9. Ancillary services.

**ISSUED:** 11/08/24

**REPLACED:** 09/09/24

#### **CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.5: PROVIDER REOUIREMENTS PAGE(S) 14**

The ADHC provider shall ensure the following:

- 1. All non-licensed direct care staff members meet the minimum, mandatory qualifications and requirements for direct service workers as required by R.S. 40:2179-2179.1;
- 2. All staff members are properly certified and/or licensed as legally required;
- 3. Adequate number of qualified direct service staff is present with beneficiaries as necessary to ensure the health and welfare of beneficiaries;
- 4. Procedures are established to assure adequate communication among staff in order to provide continuity of services to beneficiaries to include:
  - Regular review of individual and aggregate problems of beneficiaries, a. including actions taken to resolve these problems;
  - Sharing daily information, noting unusual circumstances and other b. information requiring continued action by staff; and
  - Maintenance of all accidents, injuries, and incident records related to c. beneficiaries.
- 5. Employees working with beneficiaries have access to information from case records necessary for effective performance of the employees' assigned tasks;
- 6. Staff member who has knowledge of and can apply first aid and who is certified in CPR must be in the ADHC center at all times:
- Staff member who is designated to supervise the ADHC center in the absence of 7. the director;
- 8. Written plan of emergency and safety procedures that includes training staff on their duties when responding to emergencies and evacuating beneficiaries to safe or sheltered areas: and
- 9. All furnishings and equipment are
  - Kept clean; a.
  - In good repair; and b.
  - Appropriate for use by the beneficiaries in terms of comfort and safety. c.

ISSUED: 11/08/24 REPLACED: 09/09/24

### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.5: PROVIDER REQUIREMENTSPAGE(S) 14

Each ADHC provider shall ensure that its setting is integrated in and supports full access to the greater community including the option to seek employment in integrated settings if desired, engaging in community life, and to receive services in the community to the same degree of access as individuals not receiving Medicaid HCBS.

#### **ADHC Provider Changes**

The following changes are reported, in writing, to HSS, OAAS and the fiscal intermediary's Provider Enrollment Section, within five (5) business days of the actual change:

- 1. Name of the ADHC center;
- 2. Physical location;
- 3. Mailing address;
- 4. Contact information (i.e. telephone number, fax number, email address); and
- 5. Key administrative staff (e. director, program manager, social service designee, RN/ LPN, etc.).

When a change of ownership (CHOW) occurs, the ADHC provider shall notify HSS in writing within 15 calendar days prior to the effective date of the CHOW.

#### **Home Delivered Meals Providers**

All in-state providers must meet all of the Louisiana OPH certification, permit and inspection requirements for retail food preparation, processing, packaging, storage, and distribution.

All out-of-state providers must meet retail food preparation, processing, packaging, storage, and distribution requirements of the USDA and the state of operation.

All providers must be enrolled in Medicaid and comply with LDH rules and regulations.

#### Activity and Sensor Monitoring Providers

Providers of the ASM service must meet the following:

- 1. Comply with LDH rules and regulations;
- 2. Be enrolled in Medicaid to provide these services; and
- 3. Be listed as a provider of choice on the FOC form.

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.5: PROVIDER REQUIREMENTSPAGE(S) 14

ASM services must be provided by a Personal Emergency Response System (PERS) provider or an Assistive Devices provider.

Enrolled providers that provide ASM services must meet the following system requirements:

- 1. Be UL listed/certified or have 501(k) clearance;
- 2. Be web-based;
- 3. Be compliant with the requirements of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA);
- 4. Have beneficiary specific reporting capabilities for tracking and trending;
- 5. Have a professional call center for technical support based in the United States; and
- 6. Have on-going provision of web-based data collection for each beneficiary, as appropriate. This includes response to beneficiary self-testing, manufacturer's specific testing, self-auditing, and quality control.

#### Personal Emergency Response System Providers

PERS providers must meet the following:

- 1. Comply with OAAS' standards for participation;
- 2. Be enrolled as the applicable Medicaid provider type; and
- 3. Be listed as a provider of choice on the FOC form.

The PERS provider must install and support PERS equipment in compliance with all of the applicable federal, state, parish, and local laws and regulations, as well as meet manufacturer's specifications, response requirements, maintenance records, and beneficiary education.

#### **Assistive Technology Service Providers**

Assistive technology (AT) services must be provided by support coordination agencies.

AT devices purchased for the beneficiary must meet the following requirements:

- 1. Have internet capability;
- 2. Contain security features (locking, passwords, etc.) that are compliant with the requirements of HIPAA;

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.5: PROVIDER REQUIREMENTSPAGE(S) 14

- 3. Be either iOS or Android system based;
- 4. Have a minimum screen size of 10 inches;
- 5. Have a minimum of 32GB storage capacity; and
- 6. Include a shockproof full body protective cover/case and screen protector.

#### **Provider Changes**

For all other HSS licensed providers, the following changes must be reported in writing to HSS, OAAS and the fiscal intermediary's Provider Enrollment section within the time specified in the HSS licensing rule:

- 1. Provider's entity name ("doing business as" name);
- 2. Key administrative personnel;
- 3. Ownership;
- 4. Physical location;
- 5. Mailing address;
- 6. Telephone number; and
- 7. Account information affecting electronic funds transfer (EFT).

When an ADHC Waiver provider closes or decides to no longer participate in the Medicaid program, the provider must give at least a 30 calendar day written advance notice to all beneficiaries served and their responsible representatives, support coordination agencies, and LDH (OAAS and HSS – if licensed) prior to discontinuing service.

ISSUED: REPLACED: 09/09/24 02/09/24

#### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.6: RECORD KEEPING

PAGE(S) 9

#### **RECORD KEEPING**

Providers should refer to the *Medicaid Services Manual*, Chapter 1 General Information and Administration, Section 1.1 - Provider Requirements for additional information of record keeping. (http://www.lamedicaid.com/provweb1/Providermanuals/Manuals/GIA/GIA.pdf)

### NOTE: For this section, the term "provider" is used to refer to either the Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS) provider or the support coordination agency.

#### **Components of Record Keeping**

All provider records must be maintained in an accessible, standardized order and format at the enrolled office site in the Louisiana Department of Health's (LDH) administrative region where the beneficiary resides. The provider must have sufficient space, facilities and supplies to ensure effective record keeping. The provider must keep sufficient records to document compliance with LDH requirements for the beneficiary served and the provision of services.

A separate record that supports justification for prior authorization and fully documents services for which payments have been made must be maintained on each beneficiary. The provider must maintain sufficient documentation to enable LDH or its designee to verify that prior to payment each charge is due and proper. The provider must make available all records that LDH or its designee, including the beneficiary's support coordination agency, finds necessary to determine compliance with any federal or state law, rule or regulation promulgated by LDH.

#### **Retention of Records**

The provider must retain administrative, personnel, and beneficiary records for a minimum of six (6) years from the date of the last payment period. If records are under review as part of a departmental or government audit, the records must be retained until all audit questions are answered and the audit is completed (even if that time period exceeds six (6) years).

**NOTE:** Upon provider closure, all records must be maintained according to applicable laws, regulations and the above record retention requirements and copies of the required documents transferred to the new provider.

#### **Confidentiality and Protection of Records**

Records, including administrative and beneficiary, must be the property of the provider and secured against loss, tampering, destruction or unauthorized use.

Employees of the provider must not disclose or knowingly permit the disclosure of any

ISSUED: REPLACED: 09/09/24 02/09/24

CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.6: RECORD KEEPING

PAGE(S) 9

information concerning the provider, the beneficiaries or their families, directly or indirectly, to any unauthorized person. The provider must safeguard the confidentiality of any information that might identify the beneficiaries or their families. The information may be released only under the following conditions:

- 1. Court order;
- 2. Beneficiary's written informed consent for release of information;
- 3. Written consent of the individual to whom the beneficiary's rights have been devolved when the beneficiary has been declared legally incompetent; or
- 4. Compliance with the Federal Confidentiality Law of Alcohol and Drug Abuse Patients Records (42 CFR, Part 2).

A provider must, upon request, make available information in the case records to the beneficiary or legally responsible representative. If, in the professional judgment of the administration of the agency, it is felt that information contained in the record would be damaging to the beneficiary, that information may be withheld from the beneficiary except under court order.

The provider may charge a reasonable fee for providing the above records. This fee cannot exceed the community's competitive copying rate.

A provider may use material from case records for teaching or research purposes, development of the governing body's understanding and knowledge of the provider's services, or similar educational purposes, if names are deleted and other similar identifying information is disguised or deleted.

Any electronic communication containing beneficiary specific identifying information sent by the provider to another provider or to LDH, must comply with regulations of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) and be sent securely via an encrypted messaging system.

Beneficiary records must be located at the enrolled site.

NOTE: Under no circumstances should providers allow staff to take beneficiary's case records from the provider's site, including the ADHC center.

ISSUED: REPLACED:

#### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.6: RECORD KEEPING

#### PAGE(S) 9

09/09/24

02/09/24

#### **Review by State and Federal Agencies**

Providers must make all administrative, personnel, and beneficiary records available to LDH or its designee and appropriate state and federal personnel within the specified timeframe given by LDH or its designee. Providers must always safeguard the confidentiality of beneficiary information.

#### **Beneficiary Records**

Providers must have a separate written record for each beneficiary served by the provider. For the purposes of continuity of care/support and for adequate monitoring of progress toward outcomes and services received, support coordination agencies and service providers must have on-going adequate chronological documentation of services offered and provided to beneficiaries they serve.

#### **Records at the Beneficiary's Home**

If the beneficiary of the ADHC Waiver is also receiving long-term personal care services (LT-PCS), the LT-PCS provider must keep certain documents at the beneficiary's home. (See Chapter 30: Personal Care Services, Section 30.8 – LT-PCS Record Keeping – "Records at the Beneficiary's Home".)

SUPPORT COORDINATION/TRANSITION INTENSIVE SUPPORT COORDINATION SERVICE PROVIDERS		
Monthly Contacts	Complete each calendar month at the time of the monthly monitoring contact, according to the Office of Aging and Adult Services (OAAS) documentation and data entry requirements.	
Interim Contacts	Complete at the time of interim activities, according to OAAS documentation and data entry requirements.	
Quarterly Contacts	Complete each calendar quarter at the time of the quarterly monitoring contact, according to OAAS documentation and data entry requirements.	
Annual Contacts	Complete in the last month of the POC year at the time of the annual monitoring contact, according to OAAS documentation and data entry requirements. NOTE: The annual monitoring may be performed at the same time as the monthly monitoring or at another time during the last month of the POC year.	

ISSUED: REPLACED: 09/09/24 02/09/24

#### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.6: RECORD KEEPING

#### PAGE(S) 9

SUPPORT COORDINAT PROVIDERS	ION/TRANSITION	INTENSIVE	SUPPORT	COORDINATION	SERVICE

Case Closure/Transfer	Complete within 14 calendar days of discharge.
-----------------------	--

TRANSITION SERVICES PROVIDERS	
Receipts/Cancelled Checks	Document deposits, set-up fees, or items purchased and reimbursement made to purchaser(s) if outside of support coordination agency.
Transition Services Form (TSF)	Complete to obtain applicable approval for prior authorization.

ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE PROVIDERS		
Attendance Log	Complete daily with date and time of arrival and date and time of departure. NOTE: An EVV system generated report satisfies this requirement.	
Progress Notes	Complete at least weekly and when there is a change in the beneficiary's condition or routine.	
Progress Summary	Complete at least every 90 calendar days.	
Case Closure/Transfer	Complete within 14 calendar days of discharge.	

ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE HEALTH STATUS MONITORING (ADHC HSM) PROVIDERS		
Telephone Contact	Document details of the telephone contact in the beneficiary's progress notes which kept in the beneficiary's record by the ADHC provider. <b>NOTE: The actual times of this contact is recorded in the LaSRS® EVV</b> system under "ADHC Health" service.	

### **REPLACED: 02/09/24**

#### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.6: RECORD KEEPING

#### PAGE(S) 9

09/09/24

HOME DELIVERED MEALS PROVIDERS		
Copy of Invoice	Document delivery of meals to the home, including the number of meals shipped, date of mailing and the price per unit.	

ACTIVITY AND SENSOR MONITORING (ASM) PROVIDERS		
Copy of Invoice	Document device provided, including price per unit.	
Training on use of Device/Equipment	Document training provided to the beneficiary and/or representative on the service, use, maintenance and safety of the ASM device/equipment.	
Monitoring, Maintenance and Contact	Maintain clinical documentation of all service activities, data and all beneficiary contacts.	

PERSONAL EMERGENCY RESPONSE SYSTEM (PERS) PROVIDERS		
Copy of Invoice	Document device provided, including price per unit.	
Training on use of Device/Equipment	Document training provided to the beneficiary and/or representative on the service, use, maintenance and safety of the PERS device/equipment.	
Monthly Maintenance	Maintain documentation of all service activities, data, and all beneficiary contacts, as applicable.	

ASSISTIVE TECHNOLOGY PROVIDERS		
Copy of Invoice	Document device, screen protector and case provided, including price per item.	
Set-up Visit	Maintain the documentation provided to the beneficiary at the set-up visit.	

ISSUED: REPLACED:

#### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.6: RECORD KEEPING

#### PAGE(S) 9

09/09/24

02/09/24

#### Organization of Records, Record Entries and Corrections

The organization of individual beneficiary records and location of documents within the record must be consistent among all records. Records must be appropriately thinned so that current material can be easily located in the record.

All staff entries and forms in beneficiary records must be clear, written in ink if not completed electronically, and must contain the following information:

- 1. Name of the person making the entry;
- 2. Signature of the person making the entry;
- 3. Functional title of the person making the entry;
- 4. Full date of documentation; and
- 5. Reviewed by the supervisor, if required.

Any error made by the staff in a beneficiary's record must be corrected using the legal method which is to draw a line through the incorrect information, write "error" by it and initial the correction. Correction fluid must NEVER be used in a beneficiary's records.

#### Service Logs for LT-PCS

The OAAS LT-PCS Service log documents LT-PCS that is provided and billed. (See Appendix B for link to this form and the associated instructions.)

For detailed information regarding LT-PCS Service Logs, see Chapter 30: Personal Care Services, Section 30.8 – LT-PCS Record Keeping – "Service Logs".

#### **Progress Notes and Summaries for ADHC Services**

Progress notes document the daily delivery of ADHC services, activities, and observations, and it records the progress made toward meeting service goals in the beneficiary's Individualized Service Plan (ISP) and plan of care (POC).

Progress summaries for ADHC services are completed every 90 calendar days and provide an overview which addresses significant activities, progress toward the beneficiary's desired personal outcomes, and any changes in the beneficiary's status and service needs.

ISSUED: REPLACED: 09/09/24 02/09/24

#### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.6: RECORD KEEPING

PAGE(S) 9

Progress notes must:

- 1. Document delivery of services identified on the POC and the ISP, as applicable;
- 2. Record activities and actions taken (by whom, where, etc.);
- 3. Provide adequate descriptions of activities and cannot be so general that a complete picture of the services and progress cannot be easily determined from the content of the note;

NOTE: General statements, such as "called the beneficiary"; "supported beneficiary"; or "assisted beneficiary", do NOT provide enough detail and are NOT sufficient. Check lists alone are NOT adequate documentation.

- 4. Record the progress (or lack of progress) being made and indicate whether the approaches in the POC and ISP are working;
- 5. Record any changes in the beneficiary's medical condition, behavior or home situation that may indicate a need for a re-assessment and POC and ISP change, if applicable;

### NOTE: If there is a change in the beneficiary's condition or their normal routine, this must be recorded on the day of the actual occurrence.

- 6. Document the completion of incident reports, when appropriate;
- 7. Document any observed changes in the beneficiary's mental and/or medical condition(s), behavior or home situation that may indicate a need for a reassessment and POC and/or ISP change as applicable;
- 8. Document other information important to ensure continuity of care: and
- 9. Be signed by the person providing the services.

### Examples of when to document in a narrative progress note include, but are not limited to, the following:

1. Provided more assistance than what is indicated in the POC/ISP due to the beneficiary's request or increased need; and

Assistance not provided with a particular task/subtask as indicated in the POC/ISP due to beneficiary's request or lack of need.

#### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.6: RECORD KEEPING

Progress summaries must:

- 1. Take into account all of the progress notes and document significant trends, progress/lack of progress towards the personal outcomes and changes that may have impacted the POC and/or ISP and the needs of the beneficiary;
- 2. Include recommendations for any modifications to the POC and/or ISP as necessary; and
- 3. Be completed and updated by the supervisor (if applicable).

**BOTH** progress notes and progress summaries when written or entered must:

- 1. Be in narrative format;
- 2. Be legible (including signature);
- 3. Include the functional title of the person making the entry and date; and
- 4. Be entered in the beneficiary's record when a case is transferred or closed.

NOTE: Progress notes and summaries can be completed, signed, initialed, and/or dated electronically; however, the provider must comply with the requirements stated above.

#### **Transfers and Closures**

The following providers must complete/enter a progress note in the beneficiary's record when a case is transferred or closed for the following ADHC Waiver services:

Name of Service:	Provider Type:
ADHC	ADHC provider
Support Coordination	Support coordination agency
Transition Intensive Support Coordination	Support coordination agency

NOTE: LT-PCS is not an ADHC Waiver service; however, LT-PCS providers must complete/enter a progress note in the beneficiary's record when a case is transferred or closed.

CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.6: RECORD KEEPING

#### PAGE(S) 9

A discharge summary **MUST**:

- 1. Be entered in the beneficiary's record and detail the beneficiary's progress prior to the transfer or closure;
- 2. Be sent to the person or agency responsible for the future planning and care of the beneficiary; and
- 3. Be completed within 14 calendar days following a beneficiary's discharge.

ISSUED: 09/09/24 REPLACED: 06/22/22

#### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.7: REIMBURSEMENT

#### PAGE(S) 8

#### REIMBURSEMENT

Reimbursement for Adult Day Health Care (ADHC) Waiver services vary based on the type of service being provided. Support coordination agencies and providers must utilize the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) compliant billing procedure code and modifier, when applicable. (See Appendix C for information about procedure codes, units of service and current reimbursement rates).

Reimbursement for ADHC Waiver services will not be provided for any services delivered prior to the approval of the Plan of Care (POC) and the issuance of Prior Authorization (PA) for those services.

The ADHC Waiver is the payer of last resort as mandated by federal regulation 42 CFR §433.139. If a provider does not fully utilize all available third-party payment sources, the enrolled agency or provider may face the recoupment of funds that Medicaid has previously disbursed. Third-party sources encompass a range of options, including but not limited to private health insurance, casualty insurance, workers' compensation, estates, trusts, tort proceeds, and Medicare. The claim submission date cannot precede the date the service was rendered.

For details regarding the submission of claims, refer to Appendix E.

#### **Support Coordination**

Support coordination is reimbursed at an established monthly rate. (See Appendix C – Billing Codes). The data contractor issues a monthly authorization to the support coordination agency. After the support coordination requirements are met and documented in the data contactor's database, the authorization is released to the support coordination agency. For each quarter in the beneficiary's plan of care (POC) year, if the support coordination agency does not meet all of the requirements for documentation in the data contactor's database, the prior authorization (PA) for the last month of that quarter will not be released until all requirements are met and the "Request for Payment/Override Form" has been completed and submitted to the Office of Aging and Adult Services (OAAS) Regional Office for approval.

#### **Transition Intensive Support Coordination**

Transition Intensive Support Coordination (TISC) is reimbursed at an established monthly rate (see to Appendix C – Billing Codes), for a maximum of six (6) months (not to exceed 180 calendar days) from the POC approval date for the months that the beneficiary was residing in the nursing facility. Payment will not be authorized until the data contractor receives an approved POC indicating that the individual was/is a nursing facility resident during the time period in which the PA is requested.

#### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.7: REIMBURSEMENT

#### **Transition Services**

Transition services are reimbursed only for the exact amount of expenditures indicated on final approval and supporting documentation. Only one (1) authorization for transition services is issued. The authorization period is the effective date of the POC or revision request through the POC end date. After the approved purchases are made, the POC (provisional, initial or revision) that includes the transition services, the receipts for the purchases and the "Transition Services Form (TSF)" are sent to the data contractor. (See Appendix B for the link to this form).

The support coordination agency is then notified of the release of the authorization and can bill the Medicaid fiscal intermediary for these expenses. If the support coordination agency did not initially pay for the pre-approved transition expenses, the support coordination agency shall reimburse the actual purchaser within ten (10) calendar days of receipt of reimbursement.

The OAAS Regional Office, or its designee, shall maintain documentation, including each beneficiary's TSF with original receipts and copies of canceled checks, as record of payment to the purchaser(s). This documentation is for accounting and monitoring purposes.

Billing for transition services must be completed within 60 calendar days after the beneficiary's actual move date in order for the reimbursement to be paid.

# NOTE: If the individual is not approved for ADHC Waiver services and/or does not transition, but transition service items were purchased, the OAAS Regional Office must notify the OAAS State Office to allow for possible reimbursement.

If it is determined that additional items are needed after the TSF was approved, and there are remaining transition funds in the beneficiary's budget, the support coordinator must submit another TSF within 90 calendar days after the beneficiary's actual move date. The same procedure outlined above shall be followed for any additional needs.

NOTE: If it is determined that the beneficiary has additional needs that were not identified, or billing was not able to occur, within the above established timelines, the OAAS Regional Office must notify OAAS State Office to review for exception.

#### Adult Day Health Care Health Status Monitoring

Reimbursement for Adult Day Health Care Health Status Monitoring (ADHC HSM) must not exceed the set per diem rate. The release of PAs for this service is contingent on post authorization that occurs through the Electronic Visit Verification (EVV) system. The use of EVV is mandatory for ADHC HSM services. The EVV system requires use of the data contractor's database or another EVV system approved by the Bureau of Health Services Financing (BHSF) and OAAS. The system must be used to electronically record the start time and end time of this contact when

ISSUED: 09/09/24 REPLACED: 06/22/22

## CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.7: REIMBURSEMENTPA

PAGE(S) 8

the ADHC provider is contacting ADHC Waiver beneficiaries via telephone for this service. Although there may be circumstances that require manual edits, these should only be occasional.

#### Adult Day Health Care Services

ADHC providers are reimbursed at a per quarter-hour-rate for services provided under a Prospective Payment System (PPS) that recognizes and reflects the cost of direct care services provided.

Release of PA for ADHC services is contingent on post authorization. Post authorization occurs through the Electronic Visit Verification (EVV) system. The use of EVV is mandatory for ADHC services. The EVV system requires use of the data contactor's database or another EVV system approved by BHSF and OAAS. The system is to be used to electronically "check in" and "check out" waiver beneficiaries when they arrive and when they leave the ADHC center. While there may be some circumstances that require manual edits, these should only be occasional.

The transportation component of ADHC services is exempt from this mandatory EVV requirement. However, using the EVV system to electronically record when beneficiaries get on/off the ADHC transportation vehicle may be beneficial to the ADHC provider in preventing overlaps with in-home services and for cost reporting purposes.

In the event of an overlap, the provider that uses the EVV system (i.e. data has not been manually added or edited) will have priority for payment.

#### **ADHC Provider Cost Reporting**

ADHC providers must submit annual cost reports that detail all reasonable and allowable expenses in an acceptable format. Refer to the Louisiana Administrative Code (LAC) Title 50: Part XXI. Home and Community-Based Services Waivers Subpart 1. Chapter 7. Subchapter B. Adult Day Health Care Providers for the details for the cost reporting requirements for ADHC providers – Link to this rule can be found in Appendix B.

The annual cost reports are the basis for determining reimbursement rates. ADHC providers are required to keep copies of all reports and statistical data for a minimum of six years after submission to BHSF or its designated representative. A chart of accounts and an accounting system on accrual basis, or converted to the accrual basis at year's end, are required in the cost report preparation process. BHSF or its designee will perform desk reviews or audits of the cost reports. A representative number of the ADHC centers shall be subject to a comprehensive, annual on-site audit.

All ADHC providers' cost reports must be filed:

1. Based on a fiscal year from July 1<sup>st</sup> through June 30<sup>th</sup>; and

ISSUED: 09/09/24 REPLACED: 06/22/22

## CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.7: REIMBURSEMENTPAGE(S) 8

2. On or before the last day of September following the close of the cost reporting period.

### NOTE: If the cost report due date falls on a Saturday, Sunday or an official state or federal holiday, the due date will be the following business day.

If the LDH Audit contractor does not receive cost reports and all related forms by September 30th, a penalty may be assessed. A penalty of 5 percent of the total weekly payment will be enforced for each week of non-compliance until the completed cost report is submitted. The penalty may be increased an additional 5 percent each month until the completed report is submitted to the LDH Audit contractor. **The penalty is non-refundable and is not subject to an administrative appeal.** 

All ADHC providers must use the cost reporting forms and instructions developed by BHSF or its designee. Hospital-based and other provider based ADHCs that use Medicare forms for step down in completing their ADHC Medicaid cost reports must submit copies of the applicable Medicare cost report forms.

ADHC providers can also reference the contact information in Appendix A to obtain information on cost reporting training and templates.

#### **ADHC Provider Audits**

All Medicaid ADHC providers are subject to financial and compliance audits, in addition to audits by state or federal regulators or their designees. Audit selection is at the discretion of the LDH. In the event of an audit, the ADHC Waiver provider is responsible for full cooperation as outlined in the following rules:

- 1. Louisiana Administrative Code (LAC) Title 50; Part XXI. Home and Community-Based Services Waivers; Subpart 1.; Chapter 7.; Subchapter B. Adult Day Health Care Providers; and
- LAC, Title 50; Part XXI. Home and Community-Based Services Waiver; Subpart 3, Chapter 29. Reimbursement.

If an ADHC provider has repeat findings and adjustments in audit results, LDH may take the following actions:

- 1. Withhold vendor payments until the center submits documentation that the noncompliance has been resolved;
- 2. Exclude the provider's cost from the database used for rate setting purposes; and

ISSUED: 09/09/24 REPLACED: 06/22/22

#### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.7: REIMBURSEMENT

3. Impose civil monetary penalties until the center submits documentation that confirms the non-compliance has been resolved.

If the auditors determine that a center's financial and/or census records are not auditable, the vendor payments may be withheld until the center submits records that can be audited. The provider shall be responsible for costs incurred by the auditors if additional services or procedures are performed to complete the audit.

Vendor payments may also be withheld under the following conditions:

- 1. ADHC center fails to submit corrective action plans in response to financial and compliance audit findings within 15 calendar days after receiving the the auditor's notification letter; or
- 2. ADHC center fails to satisfactorily respond to the request for information within 15 calendar days after receiving the notification letter.

The ADHC provider must cooperate with the audit process by:

- 1. Promptly providing all documents needed for review;
- 2. Providing adequate space for uninterrupted review of records;
- 3. Making available the individuals responsible for center records and cost report preparation during the audit;
- 4. Arranging for all pertinent personnel to attend the closing conference;
- 5. Ensuring that complete information is maintained in beneficiary's records; and
- 6. Developing a corrective action plan for areas of non-compliance with state and federal regulations immediately after the exit conference time limit of 30 calendar days.

#### **ADHC Rate Determination**

The methodology for calculating each individual component of the overall ADHC services rate is a product of the median cost multiplied by an index factor as approved and identified in the LAC Title 50; Part XXI. Home and Community-Based Services Waivers; Subpart 1; Chapter 7; Subchapter B. Adult Day Health Care Providers.

ISSUED: 09/09/24 REPLACED: 06/22/22

### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.7: REIMBURSEMENT

#### PAGE(S) 8

The resultant calculations provide reasonable and adequate reimbursement required to cover the costs of economic and efficient ADHC services. The base rate is calculated using the most recent audit or desk review cost for all ADHC providers filing acceptable full year cost reports and includes the following components:

- 1. Direct care;
- 2. Care related costs;
- 3. Administrative and operating costs;
- 4. Property/capital costs; and
- 5. Transportation costs.

Due to the wide variation in transportation cost, which is influenced by the rural or urban location of the ADHC center and the number of beneficiaries using the ADHC center's transportation services compared to alternative options (such as family-provided transport), the reimbursement for the transportation component is calculated and paid individually to each ADHC center.

#### **Exclusions from the ADHC Rate Determination Database**

The following ADHC providers will be excluded from the database used to calculate the ADHC services rates:

- 1. Providers with disclaimed audits; and
- 2. Providers with cost reports other than a 12-month period.

#### **Home Delivered Meals**

Reimbursement for meals must not exceed the set rate. The provider uses the PA to bill for services after the meals have been delivered.

Providers may span date bill for up to a two weeks' supply of meals.

#### Activity and Sensor Monitoring

Reimbursement for Activity and Sensor Monitoring (ASM) services includes a one-time installation fee that covers the cost of installation and removal and equipment. Additionally, a

ISSUED: 09/09/24 REPLACED: 06/22/22

### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.7: REIMBURSEMENTPAGE(S) 8

monthly maintenance fee includes a face-to-face visit by a qualified professional should the collected data warrant a visit.

Billing for ASM services involves an installation fee and a monthly maintenance fee. Only one claim for each month is allowed. Claims may be span-dated at the discretion of the provider. Partial months shall not be billed.

If a beneficiary moves to a different location or changes providers, it is permissible to seek reimbursement for a second installation fee.

#### Personal Emergency Response System

Reimbursement for the Personal Emergency Response System (PERS) is based on a set installation fee and a monthly maintenance fee. The PERS provider may bill for services after they are delivered.

Billing for PERS services involves an installation fee and a monthly maintenance fee. Only one claim for each month is allowed. Claims may be span-dated at the discretion of the provider. Partial months shall not be billed.

If a beneficiary moves to a different location or changes providers, they are eligible for reimbursement for a second installation fee.

#### Assistive Technology

Assistive Technology (AT) services are reimbursed as noted below:

- 1. **For the device**: only the exact amount of expenditures indicated on the final approval and supporting documentation (receipts); and
- 2. For the procurement/set-up visit: a one-time lifetime maximum payment.

Only one authorization for AT services is issued. The authorization period is the effective date of the POC or POC Revision request through the POC end date.

After the approved device purchases are made and the in-person set-up visit completed, the POC/POC Revision, the receipt(s) for the purchases and the "Assistive Technology Form" (See Appendix B for the link to this form) must be submitted to the data contractor. Upon receiving complete and accurate information, the data contractor will issue and release the prior authorization (PA) to the support coordination agency. The support coordination agency is then notified of the release of the authorization and can bill the Medicaid fiscal intermediary for these expenses. OAAS, or its designee, shall maintain documentation, including each beneficiary's AT

ISSUED: 09/09/24 REPLACED: 06/22/22

#### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER SECTION 9.7: REIMBURSEMENT

PAGE(S) 8

service form with original receipts, as record of payment to the support coordination agency. This documentation is for accounting and monitoring purposes. Billing for AT services must be completed within 60 calendar days after the set-up visit in order for the reimbursement to be paid. **Span Date Billing** 

Specific services may be billed as span-dated. Each line on the claim form must represent billing for a single date of service for those services that cannot be span-dated. The following table identifies which ADHC Waiver services can or cannot be span-dated:

Services that CANNOT be Span-Dated	Services that CAN be Span-Dated
1. Adult Day Health Care	
	1. Support Coordination
2. Transition Services	
	2. Transition Intensive Support
3. Adult Day Health Care Health Status	Coordination
Monitoring (ADHC HSM)	
	3. Home Delivered Meals
4. Activity and Sensor Monitoring,	
Installation	4. Activity and Sensor Monitoring,
	Monthly Service
5. Personal Emergency Response System,	
Installation	5. Personal Emergency Response System
	Monthly Service
6. Assistive Technology	-

Details about when claims can be filed for individual ADHC Waiver services can be found in Section 9.4 – Service Access and Authorization.
LOUISIANA MEDICAID PROGRAM	<b>ISSUED:</b>	09/09/24
	<b>REPLACED:</b>	06/22/22
CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CA	RE WAIVER	
SECTION 9.8: PROGRAM OVERSIGHT	AND REVIEW	PAGE(S) 6

#### **PROGRAM OVERSIGHT AND REVIEW**

Services offered through the Adult Day Health Care (ADHC) Waiver are closely monitored to assure compliance with Medicaid's policy as well as applicable state and federal rules and regulations. Oversight is conducted through licensure compliance and program monitoring. The Louisiana Department of Health's (LDH) Health Standards Section (HSS) staff conduct on-site reviews to assure state licensure compliance for the providers they license. The Office of Aging and Adult Services (OAAS) staff conduct reviews to monitor compliance with Medicaid policy, waiver participation requirements, and the presence of personal outcomes as defined by beneficiaries served.

The OAAS Regional Office staff conduct on-site reviews of support coordination agencies. Details about the support coordination monitoring process are provided to support coordination agencies at the time of enrollment.

In addition to OAAS' formal monitoring process, OAAS will monitor compliance of the support coordination agencies' duties, functions and requirements. If support coordination agencies fail to comply with their requirements, they may be sanctioned accordingly as outlined in the OAAS Support Coordination Agency Performance Agreement document. (See Appendix C for the link to this document.)

#### Health Standards Section Reviews

HSS reviews include an examination of administrative records, personnel records, and a sample of beneficiary records. In addition, providers are monitored with respect to the following:

- 1. Beneficiary access to needed services identified in the Plan of Care (POC) and Individualized Service Plan (ISP);
- 2. Quality of assessment and service planning;
- 3. Internal quality improvement.

A provider's failure to follow state licensing standards could result in the provider's removal from Medicaid participation, federal investigation, and prosecution in suspected cases of fraud.

CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.8: PROGRAM OVERSIGHT AND REVIEWPAGE(S) 6

#### **On-Site Reviews**

HSS on-site review with a provider is unannounced to ensure licensure compliance. The on-site review is comprised of the following:

- 1. Administrative review;
- 2. Personnel record review;
- 3. Interviews; and
- 4. Beneficiary record reviews.

#### Administrative Review

The Administrative Review includes the following:

- 1. Review of administrative records;
- 2. Review of other agency documentation; and
- 3. Provider staff interviews as well as interviews with beneficiaries sampled to determine continued compliance with provider participation requirements.

Failure to respond promptly and appropriately to the HSS monitoring questions or findings may result in sanctions or liquidated damages and/or recoupment of payment.

#### **Personnel Record Review**

The personnel record review includes the following:

- 1. Review of personnel files;
- 2. Review of time sheets;
- 3. Review of the current organizational chart; and
- 4. Provider staff interviews to ensure that direct care staff and all supervisors meet the following staff qualifications:
  - a. Education;

## CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.8: PROGRAM OVERSIGHT AND REVIEWPAGE(S) 6

- b. Experience;
- c. Skills;
- d. Knowledge;
- e. Employment status;
- f. Hours worked;
- g. Staff coverage;
- h. Supervision documentation; and
- i. Other applicable requirements.

#### Interviews

As part of the on-site review, HSS staff will interview the following:

- 1. Representative sample of the beneficiaries served by each provider employee;
- 2. Members of the beneficiary's network of support, which may include family and friends;
- 3. Direct care staff; and
- 4. Other members of the beneficiary's community. This may include support coordinators, support coordination supervisors, other employees of the support coordination agency, direct service providers and other employees of the ADHC center.

This interview process is to assess the overall satisfaction of beneficiaries regarding the provider's performance, and to determine the presence of the personal outcomes defined and prioritized by the beneficiary/legal guardian.

#### **Beneficiary Record Review**

Following the interviews, HSS staff may review the case records of a representative sample of beneficiaries served. The records will be reviewed to ensure that the activities of the provider are associated with the appropriate services of intake, ongoing assessment, care planning, and transition/closure.

CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.8: PROGRAM OVERSIGHT AND REVIEWPAGE(S) 6

HSS staff will review the intake documentation of the ADHC Waiver beneficiary's eligibility and procedural safeguards, support coordination and professional assessments/reassessment documentation, service plans, service logs, progress notes and other pertinent information in the beneficiary record.

#### **Report of Review Findings**

Upon completion of the on-site review, HSS staff discusses the preliminary findings of the review in an exit interview with appropriate staff of the ADHC provider. HSS staff compiles and analyzes all data collected in the review, and a written report summarizing the monitoring findings and recommended corrective action is sent to the provider.

The review report includes the following:

- 1. Identifying information;
- 2. Statement of compliance with all applicable regulations; or
- 3. Deficiencies requiring corrective action by the provider.

HSS program managers will review the reports and assess any sanctions as appropriate.

#### **Corrective Action Report**

The provider is required to submit a plan of correction to HSS within ten (10) working days of receipt of the report.

The plan must address **how each cited deficiency has been corrected and how recurrences will be prevented**. The provider is afforded an opportunity to discuss or challenge the HSS monitoring findings.

Upon receipt of the written Plan of Correction, HSS program managers review the provider's plan to assure that all findings of deficiency have been adequately addressed. If all deficiencies have not been addressed, the HSS program manager responds to the provider and requests immediate resolution of the deficiencies in question.

A follow-up review will be conducted when deficiencies have been found to ensure that the provider has fully implemented the plan of correction. Follow-up reviews may be conducted onsite or via evidence review.

LOUISIANA MEDICAID PROGRAM	<b>ISSUED:</b>	09/09/24
	<b>REPLACED:</b>	06/22/22
CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER		
SECTION 9.8: PROGRAM OVERSIGHT	AND REVIEW	PAGE(S) 6

#### **Informal Dispute Resolution (Optional)**

In the course of the review process, providers may request an informal hearing with HSS staff. The provider is notified of the right to an informal hearing in correspondence that details the cited deficiencies. The informal hearing is optional on the part of the provider and in no way limits the provider's rights to a formal appeal hearing. In order to request the informal hearing, the provider should contact the program manager at HSS. (See Appendix A for contact information).

This request must be made within the time limit given for the corrective action recommended by HSS.

The provider is notified of time and place where the informal hearing will be held. The provider should bring all supporting documentation that is to be submitted for consideration. Every effort will be made to schedule a hearing at the convenience of the provider.

The HSS program manager convenes the informal hearing and will conduct the hearing in a nonformal atmosphere. The provider is given the opportunity to present its case and to explain its disagreement with the monitoring findings. The provider representatives are advised of the date that a written response will be sent and are reminded of its right to a formal appeal.

There is no appeal of the informal hearing decision; however, the provider may appeal the original findings to the Division of Administrative Law (DAL). (See Appendix A for contact information).

#### Fraud and Abuse

When HSS staff detects patterns of abusive and/or possible fraudulent activities, the provider will be referred to the Program Integrity Section for investigation and sanctions, if necessary. Investigations, recoupments and sanctions may also be initiated from reviews conducted by the Surveillance and Utilization Review System (SURS) and/or Program Integrity Section. LDH has an agreement with the Attorney General's Office which provides for the Attorney General's office to investigate Medicaid fraud. The Office of the Inspector General, Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI), and the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) also conduct investigations of Medicaid fraud.

#### **Support Coordination Monitoring**

The OAAS regional staff conducts annual monitoring of each support coordination agency as a means of monitoring compliance with Medicaid policy, waiver participation requirements, and the presence of personal outcomes as defined by beneficiaries served. The results of the monitoring process are reported to the support coordination agency along with any required follow-up actions and timelines. Recurrent problems are to be addressed by the support coordination agency through

ISSUED: 09/09/24 REPLACED: 06/22/22

CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.8: PROGRAM OVERSIGHT AND REVIEWPAGE(S) 6

systemic changes resulting in improvements. Support coordination agencies who do not perform all of the required follow-up actions according to the specified timelines are subject to sanctions.

Support coordination agencies are responsible for the following in the monitoring process:

- 1. Offering full cooperation with OAAS;
- 2. Providing policy and procedure manuals, personnel records, case records, and other documentation, as requested;
- 3. Providing space for documentation review and support coordinator interviews;
- 4. Coordinating with agency support coordinator interviews; and
- 5. Assisting with scheduling beneficiary interviews.

Support coordination agencies may refer to Appendix B for further information regarding the support coordination monitoring process.

LOUISIANA MEDICAID PROGRAM	<b>ISSUED:</b>	09/09/24
	<b>REPLACED:</b>	02/09/24
CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER		
SECTION 9.9: INCIDENTS/ACCIDENTS/	COMPLAINTS	PAGE(S) 4

#### **INCIDENTS, ACCIDENTS AND COMPLAINTS**

Support coordination agencies and Adult Day Health Care (ADHC) providers are responsible for reasonably ensuring the health and welfare of the beneficiary and are required to report all incidents, accidents, or suspected cases of abuse, neglect, exploitation or extortion. Reporting shall be in accordance with applicable laws, rules and policies and be made to the appropriate agency named below. Reporting only to a supervisor does not satisfy the legal requirement to report. The supervisor must be responsible for ensuring that reports or referrals are made in a timely manner to the appropriate agency.

For LT-PCS providers, refer to the Medicaid PCS Provider Manual – Chapter 30, Section 30.9 – LT-PCS Incidents/Accidents/Complaints for details on reporting.

#### **Incident/Accident Reports**

Providers are responsible for documenting and maintaining records of **all incidents and accidents** involving the beneficiary. A report of the incident/accident must be maintained in the beneficiary's record as well as the central records system. The report shall include, at a minimum, the following:

- 1. Beneficiary identifying information;
- 2. Event information (including date, time, location, etc.) of the incident/accident;
- 3. Circumstances surrounding the incident/accident;
- 4. Description of the incident/accident (including any medical attention or law enforcement involvement, witnesses, etc.);
- 5. Description of action taken by the ADHC center and recommendations to prevent future occurrences; and
- 6. Name of person completing the report.

#### **Critical Incident Reports**

Additional provider responsibilities apply to incidents defined as critical. Critical incidents include, but are not limited to, those involving the following:

- 1. Abuse;
- 2. Neglect;

LOUISIANA MEDICAID PROGRAMISSUED:09/09/24REPLACED:02/09/24CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERSECTION 9.9: INCIDENTS/ACCIDENTS/COMPLAINTSPAGE(S) 4

- 3. Exploitation;
- 4. Extortion;
- 5. Major injury;
- 6. Major medical events;
- 7. Death;
- 8. Major behavioral incidents;
- 9. Involvement with law enforcement;
- 10. Loss or destruction of a beneficiary's home;
- 11. Falls; and
- 12. Major medication incidents.

Critical incidents are fully defined in the Office of Aging and Adult Services' (OAAS) *Critical Incident Reporting Manual* and includes the specific ADHC provider and support coordination agency responsibilities that must be followed. Non-compliance will result in administrative actions. (See Appendix B for the link to the manual).

#### **Imminent Danger and Serious Harm**

Providers shall report all suspected cases of abuse (physical, mental, emotional and/or sexual), neglect, exploitation or extortion to the appropriate authorities. In addition, any other circumstances that place the beneficiary's health and welfare at risk should be reported to the appropriate authorities. (See Appendix A for contact information).

For beneficiaries ages 18 through 59 and emancipated minors, Adult Protective Services (APS) must be contacted. An APS staff investigates and arranges for services to protect adults with disabilities at risk of abuse, neglect, exploitation or extortion. (See Appendix A for contact information).

For beneficiaries ages 60 or older, Elderly Protective Services (EPS) must be contacted. EPS investigates situations of abuse, neglect and/or exploitation of individuals age 60 or older. (See Appendix A for contact information).

LOUISIANA MEDICAID PROGRAM	<b>ISSUED:</b>	09/09/24
	<b>REPLACED:</b>	02/09/24
CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER		
SECTION 9.9: INCIDENTS/ACCIDENTS/COMPLAINTS		PAGE(S) 4

If the beneficiary needs emergency assistance, the worker must call 911 or the local law enforcement agency before contacting the supervisor.

The responsibilities of the support coordination agency and the direct service provider (ADHC provider) are outlined in the *OAAS Critical Incident Reporting Manual*. (See Appendix B for the link to this manual).

### **Internal Complaint Policy**

Beneficiaries must be able to file a complaint regarding their services without fear of reprisal. The support coordination agency and ADHC providers (and LT-PCS providers) must have a written policy to handle beneficiary complaints. In order to ensure that the complaints are efficiently handled, the agency/provider must comply with the following procedures:

- 1. Designate an employee to act as a complaint coordinator to investigate complaints. The complaint coordinator must maintain a log of all complaints received. The complaint log must include the following:
  - a. Date the complaint was made;
  - b. Name and telephone number of the complainant;
  - c. Nature of the complaint; and
  - d. Resolution of the complaint.
- 2. All written complaints must be forwarded to the complaint coordinator. If the complaint is verbal, the staff member receiving the complaint must document all pertinent information in writing and forward it to the complaint coordinator.
- 3. The complaint coordinator must send a letter to the complainant acknowledging receipt of the complaint within five (5) business days.
- 4. The complaint coordinator must thoroughly investigate each complaint. The investigation includes, but is not limited to, gathering pertinent facts from the beneficiary, the responsible representative, the employee, and other interested parties. The agency/provider is encouraged to use all available resources to resolve the complaint internally. The employee's supervisor must be informed of the complaint and the resolution.

LOUISIANA MEDICAID PROGRAM	<b>ISSUED:</b>	09/09/24
	<b>REPLACED:</b>	02/09/24
CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER		
<b>SECTION 9.9: INCIDENTS/ACCIDENTS/</b>	COMPLAINTS	PAGE(S) 4

5. The agency/provider must inform the beneficiary, the complainant, and/or the responsible representative in writing within ten (10) business days of receipt of the complaint and the results of the internal investigation.

If the beneficiary is dissatisfied with the results of the provider's internal investigation, they may continue the complaint resolution process by contacting Health Standards Section (HSS). (See Appendix A for contact information).

If the beneficiary is dissatisfied with the results of the support coordination agency's internal investigation, they may continue the complaint resolution process by contacting the OAAS Regional Office. (See Appendix A for contact information).

ISSUED: REPLACED:

## CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER APPENDIX A – CONTACT INFORMATION

## PAGE(S) 3

### **CONTACT INFORMATION**

OFFICE NAME	TYPE OF ASSISTANCE	CONTACT INFORMATION
OAAS State Office	Provides waiver assistance, clarification of waiver services, receives complaints regarding waiver services	Office of Aging and Adult Services P. O. Box 2031, Bin #14 Baton Rouge, LA 70821-2031 1-866-758-5035
OAAS Regional Offices	Reviews and provides approval of waiver services, monitors support coordination services and offers providers technical assistance	http://ldh.la.gov/index.cfm/directory/c ategory/141
Gainwell Technologies Provider Enrollment Unit	Office to contact to report changes in agency ownership, address, telephone number or account information affection electronic funds transfer	Gainwell Technologies Provider Enrollment Unit P. O. Box 80159 Baton Rouge, LA 70898-0159 (225) 216-6370 or (225) 924-5040 <u>http://www.lamedicaid.com/provweb</u> <u>1/Provider_Enrollment/ProviderEnro</u> <u>llmentIndex.htm</u>
Gainwell Technologies Provider Relations Unit	Office to contact to obtain assistance with questions regarding billing information and billing issues	Gainwell Technologies Provider Relations Unit P. O. Box 91024 Baton Rouge, LA 70821 1-800-473-2783 or (225) 924-5040 <u>http://www.lamedicaid.com/pro vweb1/Provider_Support/provid</u> <u>er_supportindex.htm</u>
Statistical Resources, Inc. (SRI)	Agency to contact regarding CMIS, LaSRS, EVV, and PA Billing Issues	11505 Perkins Road Suite #H Baton Rouge, LA 70810 (225) 767-0501

09/09/24 09/13/21

ISSUED: REPLACED: 09/09/24 09/13/21

## CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER APPENDIX A – CONTACT INFORMATION

## PAGE(S) 3

OFFICE NAME	TYPE OF ASSISTANCE	CONTACT INFORMATION
LDH- Health Standards Section	Office to contact to report changes that affect provider license (e.g. Address Change, Change of Ownership, etc.) Office to contact when providers wish to request an informal hearing as the result of provider's receipt of a statement of deficient practice or file a complaint against a provider by a beneficiary	Health Standards Section P.O. Box 3767 Baton Rouge, LA 70821 (225)342-0138
Division of Administrative Law- LDH Section	Office to contact to request an appeal hearing	Division of Administrative Law 1020 Florida Street Post Office Box 44033 Baton Rouge, LA 70802 Phone: (225) 342-1800 Fax: (225) 342-1813 <u>https://www.adminlaw.state.la.us/</u>
Medicaid Program Integrity	Office to contact to report Medicaid fraud	Provider Fraud Hotline# 1-800-488-2917 Beneficiary Fraud Hotline# 1-888-342-6207 Provider Fraud Fax: (225) 216-6129 Beneficiary Fraud Fax: (225) 389-2610 <u>http://ldh.la.gov/index.cfm/page/219</u>

09/09/24 09/13/21

## CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER APPENDIX A – CONTACT INFORMATION

## PAGE(S) 3

OFFICE NAME	TYPE OF ASSISTANCE	CONTACT INFORMATION
Adult Protective Services	Office to contact to report suspected cases of abuse, neglect, exploitation or extortion of adults ages 18- 59 and emancipated minors	1-800-898-4910
Elderly Protective Services	Office to contact to report suspected cases of abuse, neglect, exploitation or extortion involving adults age 60 and older	1-833-577-6532
Myers and Stauffer LC	Information about filing cost reports and templates	Louisiana Department of Health Provider Portal   Myers & Stauffer (myersandstauffer.com)
Adult Day Health Care Resources	Resources containing provider training and/or cost report training	http://ldh.la.gov/index.cfm/newsroom/de tail/1573
Healthy Louisiana (Medicaid Managed Care Organizations)	Healthy Louisiana (previously called Bayou Health) is the way most of Louisiana's Medicaid and LaCHIP beneficiaries receive health care services. In Healthy Louisiana, Medicaid beneficiaries enroll in a Health Plan	http://ldh.la.gov/index.cfm/subhome/6
LDH – Medicaid Rate Setting and Audit Section	Agency to call about provider rate methodologies, cost reports, audits, and cost settlements.	https://ldh.la.gov/page/rate-audit- homepage 225-342-6116

#### ISSUED: REPLACED:

09/09/24 06/22/22

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERAPPENDIX B – FORMS/DOCUMENTS/LINKSPAGE(S) 3

## FORMS/LINKS

The following documents, forms, links, and manuals are available on the following website addresses:

Form/Document/Website Name	Website Address
Adult Day Health Care Resources (for Rates and Cost Reports)	http://ldh.la.gov/index.cfm/newsroom/detail/1573
Rights and Responsibilities for Applicants/Participants of Home and Community Based Services (HCBS) Waivers	http://ldh.la.gov/assets/docs/OAAS/publications/Right sRespon_Waivers.pdf
Transition Services Form (TSF)	http://ldh.la.gov/assets/docs/OAAS/CCWForms/Transi tion-Services-Form.pdf
Emergency Plan	http://ldh.la.gov/assets/docs/OAAS/EmergencyPrep/E mergencyPlanandAgreementForm.pdf
Electronic Visit Verification (EVV)	About EVV   La Dept. of Health
OAAS Critical Incident Reporting Webpage	http://www.ldh.la.gov/index.cfm/newsroom/detail/141 8?uuid=1295548571800
OAAS Critical Incident Reporting Manual	https://ldh.la.gov/assets/docs/OAAS/CIR/Critical- Incident-Reporting-Manual.pdf
Request for Payment/Override Form	http://ldh.la.gov/assets/docs/OAAS/publications/Forms /Request-for-Payment-Override-Form.pdf
Support Coordination Contact Documentation (SCD)	https://ldh.la.gov/assets/docs/OAAS/CCWForms/Supp ort-Coordination-Documentation-Form-Fillable.pdf
Support Coordination Agency Monitoring Policy and Procedures Manual	http://www.ldh.la.gov/assets/docs/OAAS/Manuals/Sup port-Coordination-Monitoring-Policy-Procedures.pdf

#### ISSUED: REPLACED:

## CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER APPENDIX B – FORMS/DOCUMENTS/LINKS

## PAGE(S) 3

09/09/24 06/22/22

OAAS Support Coordination Agency Performance Agreement	<u>https://ldh.la.gov/assets/docs/OAAS/Support-</u> <u>Coordination-Documents/OAAS-SC-12-009-SCA-</u> <u>Performance-Agreement-RI-4-21-23-</u> <u>WATERMARK.pdf</u>
OAAS Waiver Procedures Manual (for Regional Offices and Support Coordination Agencies)	http://ldh.louisiana.gov/index.cfm/newsroom/detail/29 23
Support Coordination Transfer of Records Form	http://www.ldh.la.gov/assets/docs/OAAS/CCWForms/ Support-Coordination-Transfer-of-Records-Form.pdf
Louisiana State Adverse Actions List Search Database	https://adverseactions.ldh.la.gov/SelSearch
Office of the inspector General List of Excluded individuals Database	https://exclusions.oig.hhs.gov/
OAAS Reference Documents for HCBS Programs	<u>https://ldh.la.gov/assets/docs/OAAS/Support-</u> <u>Coordination-Documents/OAAS-ADM-24-004-</u> <u>OAAS-Reference-Document-for-HCBS-Programs-I-3-</u> <u>20-24.pdf</u>
Chapter 30 Personal Care Services (LT-PCS) Manual –(Fee-for-Service)	https://www.lamedicaid.com/provweb1/Providermanu als/manuals/PCS/pcs.pdf
Chapter 1 General Information and Administration Manual – (Fee-for- Service)	https://www.lamedicaid.com/provweb1/providermanu als/manuals/GIA/GIA.pdf
Federal System Award Management	US Federal Contractor Registration (USFCR)   SAM.gov Registrations
Medicaid Services Chart	http://ldh.la.gov/assets/docs/Making_Medicaid_Better/ Medicaid_Services_Chart.pdf
Adult Day Health Care Waiver Rule - LAC Title 50: Part XXI. Subpart 3. Adult Day Health Care	https://www.doa.la.gov/media/vs3btetk/50.pdf
ADHC Providers Reimbursement Methodology and Cost Reporting Rule – LAC Title 50: Part XXI. Chapter 7. Subchapter B	https://www.doa.la.gov/media/vs3btetk/50.pdf

## ISSUED:

**REPLACED:** 

## CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER APPENDIX B – FORMS/DOCUMENTS/LINKS

## PAGE(S) 3

09/09/24 06/22/22

Adult Day Health Care Licensing Rule– LAC Title 48: Part I. Subpart 3. Chapter 42. Adult Day Health Care	https://www.doa.la.gov/media/15odwaqn/48v01.pdf
HCBS Providers Licensing Rule – LAC Title 48: Part I. Subpart 3. Chapter 50. Home and Community- Based Services Providers Licensing Standards	https://www.doa.la.gov/media/15odwaqn/48v01.pdf
HCBS Waivers General Provisions Rule – LAC Title 50: Part XXI. HCBS Waivers; Subpart 1. Chapters 1 -3.	https://www.doa.la.gov/media/vs3btetk/50.pdf
HCBS Waivers Provider Requirements Rule – LAC Title 50: Part XXI. HCBS Waivers; Subpart 1. Chapter 9	https://www.doa.la.gov/media/vs3btetk/50.pdf
Support Coordination Standards for Participation for OAAS Waiver Programs Rule – LAC Title 50: Part XXI. Subpart 1. Chapter 5. Subpart 9. Personal Care Services Chapter 129. Long Term Care	https://www.doa.la.gov/media/vs3btetk/50.pdf
Criminal History Background Checks on Non-Licensed Persons & Criminal Conviction Listing Preventing Employment – La Revised Statute 40:1203.1 et seq.	https://legis.la.gov/Legis/Law.aspx?p=y&d=964762
Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) - Minimum Protection Requirements – Not Hiring Convicted Criminals – 42 CFR 441.404(b)	https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-42/chapter- IV/subchapter-C/part-441/subpart-I/section-441.404

LOUISIANA MEDICAID PROGRAM	<b>ISSUED:</b>	09/09/24
	<b>REPLACED:</b>	06/22/22
CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CA		
APPENIX C – BILLING CODES/FEE SCH	IEDULE	PAGE(S) 1

## **BILLING CODES/FEE SCHEDULE**

Information on procedure codes and the current rates is available on The Office of Aging and Adult Services (OAAS) Adult Day Health Care (ADHC) Waiver Fee Schedule at: http://www.lamedicaid.com/provweb1/fee\_schedules/ADHC\_Billing\_Codes\_Current.

ISSUED: REPLACED:

#### 09/09/24 02/09/24

## CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER APPENDIX D – GLOSSARY

PAGE(S) 8

#### GLOSSARY

This is a list of abbreviations, acronyms, and definitions used in the Adult Day Health Care (ADHC) Waiver manual chapter.

**Abuse** – The infliction of physical or mental injury, or actions which may reasonably be expected to inflict physical injury, on a beneficiary by other parties, including but not limited to such means as sexual abuse, abandonment, isolation, exploitation, or extortion of funds or other things of value. (La. R.S. 15:1503)

Abuse of Medicaid Funds – Inappropriate use of public funds by either providers or beneficiaries, including practices which are not criminal acts and which may even be technically legal, but which still represent the inappropriate use of public funds.

Activities of Daily Living (ADLs) – The functions or basic self-care tasks which an individual performs in a typical day, either independently or with supervision/assistance. Activities of daily living include bathing, dressing, eating, grooming, walking, transferring and/or toileting. The extent to which a person requires assistance to perform one or more of these activities often is a level of care criterion.

Adult Day Health Care (ADHC) – A medical model ADHC program designed to provide services for medical, nursing, social, and personal care needs to adults who have physical, mental or functional impairments. Such services are rendered by utilizing licensed professionals in a community-based direct care center.

**ADHC Center** – Any place owned or operated for profit or nonprofit by a person, society, agency, corporation, institution, or any group wherein two or more adults with functional impairments who are not related to the owner or operator of such agency are provided with adult day health care services. This center type will be open and providing services at least five continuous hours in a 24-hour day for at least five days a week.

**ADHC Waiver** – An optional Medicaid program under section 1915 (c) of the Social Security Act that provides services in the community as an alternative to institutional care to individuals who: are age 65 or older, or aged 22-64 and have a physical disability, and meet nursing facility level of care requirements.

**ADHC Waiver Request for Services Registry (RFSR)** – A waiting list for the ADHC Waiver program which contains the names and dates of requests of individuals applying for an ADHC Waiver opportunity.

Advocacy –The process of assuring that beneficiaries receive appropriate high quality supports

ISSUED: REPLACED: 09/09/24 02/09/24

## CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER APPENDIX D – GLOSSARY

PAGE(S) 8

and services and locating additional services needed by beneficiaries which are not readily available in the community.

Agency – An entity which delivers Medicaid support coordination services under an agreement with LDH/OAAS.

Allegation of non-compliance – A claim that an event has occurred or is occurring that has the potential for causing no more than minimal harm to a beneficiary or beneficiaries. (La. R.S. 40:2009.14)

Allowable Cost – Those expenses incurred by providers to conform to state licensure and federal certification standards. General cost principles are applied during the desk review and audit process to determine allowable costs.

**Appeal** – A request for a fair hearing concerning a proposed agency action, a completed agency action, or failure of the agency to make a timely determination. A legal proceeding in which the applicant/enrollee and OAAS representative, or designee, presents the case being appealed in front of an impartial hearing officer. (See Fair Hearing).

Applicant – An individual who is requesting Medicaid Waiver services.

Assessment – One or more processes that are used to obtain information about an individual, including their condition, personal goals and preferences, functional limitations, health status and other factors that are relevant to the authorization and provision of services. Assessment information supports the determination that an individual meets nursing facility level of care and requires waiver services. The results are used to develop the Plan of Care (POC) and an Individualized Service Plan.

**Beneficiary** – An individual who has been certified for the ADHC Waiver program. A beneficiary may also be referred to as a recipient or participant.

**Bureau of Health Services Financing (BHSF)** – The Bureau within the Louisiana Department of Health is responsible for the administration of the Medicaid program and is the administering agency for the OAAS Waiver programs.

**Case Management** – (See Support Coordination).

**Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS)** – The agency in the Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) responsible for federal administration of the Medicaid and Medicare programs.

ISSUED: REPLACED: 09/09/24 02/09/24

## CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER APPENDIX D – GLOSSARY

PAGE(S) 8

**Community Choices Waiver** – An optional Medicaid program under section 1915 (c) of the Social Security Act that provides services in the community as an alternative to institutional care to individuals who: are age 65 or older, or aged 21-64 and have a physical disability, and meet nursing facility level of care requirements.

**Complaint** – An allegation that an event has occurred or is occurring and has the potential for causing more than minimal harm to a beneficiary. (La. R.S. 40:2009.14).

**Continuous Quality Improvement** – An ongoing process to objectively and systematically monitor and evaluate the quality of services provided to individuals served by Medicaid, to pursue opportunities to improve services, and to correct identified problems.

**Confidentiality** – The process of protecting a beneficiary's or an employee's personal information as required by the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA).

**Corrective Action Plan** – Written description of action a provider plans to take to correct identified deficiencies.

**Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS)** – The federal agency responsible for administering the Medicaid Program and public health programs.

**Direct Care Staff** – Unlicensed staff paid to provide personal care or other direct service and support to qualified waiver beneficiary's to enhance their well-being, and who are involved in face-to-face direct contact with the participant.

**Electronic Visit Verification (EVV)** – A web-based system that electronically records and documents the precise date, start and end times that services are provided to beneficiaries. The EVV system will ensure that beneficiaries are receiving services authorized in their POCs, reduce inappropriate billing/payment, safeguard against fraud and improve program oversight.

**Eligibility** – The determination of whether or not a beneficiary qualifies to receive waiver services based on meeting established criteria as set by LDH.

**Enrollment** – A determination made by LDH that a provider or agency meets the necessary requirements to participate as a Medicaid provider. This is also referred to as provider enrollment.

**Exploitation** – The illegal or improper use or management of the funds, assets, or property of a person who is aged or an adult with a disability, or the use of power of attorney or guardianship of a person who is aged or an adult with a disability for one's own profit or advantage. (La. R.S. 15:1503)

ISSUED: REPLACED: 09/09/24 02/09/24

#### CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER APPENDIX D – GLOSSARY

PAGE(S) 8

**Extortion** – The acquisition of a thing of value from an unwilling or reluctant adult by physical force, intimidation, or abuse of legal or official authority. (La. R.S. 15:1503)

**Fair Hearing** – A legal proceeding in which the beneficiary and OAAS representative, or designee, presents the case being appealed in front of an impartial hearing officer.

**Fiscal Intermediary** – The contractor, managed by Medicaid, which processes claims, issues payments to providers and agencies, handles provider inquiries and complaints, provides training for providers.

Follow-Up – A core element of service delivery to the beneficiary that includes oversight and monitoring of the provision of services, ongoing assessment and mitigation of health, behavioral and personal safety risk, and crisis management.

**Formal Services** – Another term for professional and paid services.

**Freedom of Choice** – A term used when the applicant/beneficiary is selecting the provider(s) and support coordination agency that will provide their services.

**Good Cause** – An acceptable reason to change agencies or providers outside of the designated circumstances and timelines.

**Health Standards Section (HSS)** – A section of the Louisiana Department of Health responsible for the licensure and enforcement of compliance of those health care providers licensed by the Health Standards Section.

**Home and Community-Based Services Waiver** – An optional Medicaid program established under 1915(c) of the Social Security Act designed to provide services in the beneficiary's home or community as an alternative to institutional services to individuals who meet nursing facility level of care. Waiver services are approved by CMS and are limited to serving a specific number of individuals in accordance with the approved and available waiver opportunities.

**Individualized Service Plan (ISP)** – An individualized written plan of action to be completed and followed by the ADHC center to address the beneficiary's difficulties, health care needs, and services based upon their assessment.

**Informal Services** – Another term for non-professional or non-paid services provided by family, friends and community/social network.

**Institutionalization** – Placement of an individual in any inpatient facility including, but not limited to a hospital, nursing facility, or psychiatric hospital.

ISSUED: REPLACED:

CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER APPENDIX D – GLOSSARY

PAGE(S) 8

09/09/24

02/09/24

Legal Guardian – A person who has been granted custody of an individual by a court order.

**Licensed Practical Nurse (LPN)** – An individual currently licensed by the Louisiana State Board of Practical Nurse Examiners to practice practical nursing in Louisiana. The LPN works under the supervision of a registered nurse.

**Licensure** – A determination by the Health Standards Section that a provider meets the requirements of State law to provide health care and services.

Linkage – Act of connecting a beneficiary to a specific support coordination agency or a provider.

**Long Term-Personal Care Services (LT-PCS)** – A Medicaid state plan service which provides assistance with ADL and IADL as an alternative to institutional care to qualified Medicaid beneficiaries who are age 21 or older and meet specific program requirements. This is not a covered service in the ADHC Waiver; however, if a beneficiary meets LT-PCS programmatic requirements they may receive this service along with their other ADHC Waiver services.

**Louisiana Department of Health (LDH) -** The state agency responsible for administering the state's Medicaid Program and other health related services including aging and adult services, public health, mental health, developmental disabilities, and behavioral health services.

**Medicaid** – A federal-state financed medical assistance program that is provided under a State Plan approved under Title XIX of the Social Security Act.

**Medicaid Fraud** – An act of any person with the intent to defraud the state through any medical assistance program created under the federal Social Security Act and administered by LDH or any other state agency. (LA RS 14:70.1)

**Medicaid Management Information System (MMIS)** – The computerized claims processing and information retrieval system for the Medicaid Program. This system is an organized method of payment for claims for all Medicaid covered services. It includes all Medicaid providers and eligible beneficiaries.

**Medicare** – The health insurance program for the aged and disabled under Title XVIII of the Social Security Act.

**Minimal Harm** – An incident that causes no serious temporary or permanent physical or emotional damage and does not materially interfere with the beneficiary's activities of daily living. (La. R.S. 40:2009.14)

Neglect – The failure by a care giver responsible for an adult's care or by other parties to provide

ISSUED: REPLACED: 09/09/24 02/09/24

## CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER APPENDIX D – GLOSSARY

PAGE(S) 8

the proper or necessary support or medical, surgical, or any other care necessary for their wellbeing. No adult who is being provided treatment in accordance with a recognized religious method of healing in lieu of medical treatment shall for that reason alone be considered to be neglected or abused. (La. R.S. 15:1503)

**Non-allowable costs** – Costs that are not based on the reasonable cost of services covered under Medicare/Medicaid and are not related to the care of beneficiaries.

**Nursing Facility (NF)** – A facility which meets the requirements of sections 1819 or 1919 (a) (b) (c) and (d) of the Social Security Act. A nursing facility provides intermediate, skilled nursing, and/or long term care for those individuals who meet the eligibility requirements.

**Office of Aging and Adult Services (OAAS)** – The office within LDH that is responsible for the management and oversight of certain Medicaid home and community-based services waiver programs, state plan programs, adult protective services for adults ages 18 through 59, and other programs that offer services and supports to the elderly and adults with disabilities.

**OAAS Regional Office** – One of nine administrative offices within the Office of Aging and Adult Services.

**Office of Behavioral Health (OBH)** – The office in LDH responsible for services to individuals with behavioral or addictive disorders.

**Office of Public Health (OPH)** – The office in LDH responsible for personal and environmental health services.

**Office for Citizens with Developmental Disabilities (OCDD)** – The office in LDH responsible for services to individuals with developmental disabilities.

**Personal Outcome** – Result achieved by or for the waiver beneficiary through the provision of services and supports that make a meaningful difference in the quality of the beneficiary's life.

**Person-Centered** – An approach used in the assessment and planning processes that considers a beneficiary's personal experiences and preferences.

**Plan of Care (POC)** – A written person-centered plan developed by the beneficiary, their responsible representative and support coordinator based on assessment results. The plan specifies services to be accessed and coordinated by the support coordinator on the beneficiary's behalf and includes long-range goals, assignment of responsibility, and time frames for completion or review by the support coordinator.

ISSUED: REPLACED: 09/09/24 02/09/24

## CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER APPENDIX D – GLOSSARY

PAGE(S) 8

**Program of All-Inclusive Care for the Elderly (PACE)** – Program which coordinates and provides all needed preventive, primary health, acute and long-term care services to qualified beneficiaries age 55 and older in order to enhance their quality of life and allow them to continue to live in the community.

**Progress Notes** – Documentation of the delivery of ADHC services, activities and observations of a beneficiary to record progress toward the goals indicated in the POC and/or ISP.

**Provider** – An entity which delivers Medicaid services under a provider agreement with LDH.

**Provider Agreement** – A contract between the provider of services and the Medicaid program or other LDH office. The agreement specifies responsibilities with respect to the provision of services and payment under Medicaid or other LDH office.

**Provider Enrollment** – See "Enrollment".

**Re-assessment** – See "Assessment". The re-assessment is completed at least annually for waiver beneficiaries and when a significant status change occurs in order to update the POC and/or ISP.

**Registered Nurse (RN)** – An individual currently licensed by the Louisiana State Board of Nursing to practice professional nursing in Louisiana.

**Representative Payee** – A person designated by the Social Security Administration to receive and disburse benefits in the best interest of and according to the needs of the Medicaid-eligible beneficiary.

**Responsible Representative** – An adult who has been designated by the beneficiary to act on their behalf with respect to their services. The written designation of a responsible representative does not give legal authority for that individual to independently handle the beneficiary's business without the beneficiary's involvement. In the case of an interdicted individual, the responsible party must be the curator appointed by the court of competent jurisdiction.

**Self-neglect** – The failure, either by the adult's action or inaction, to provide the proper or necessary support or medical, surgical, or any other care necessary for his own well-being. No adult who is being provided treatment in accordance with a recognized religious method of healing in lieu of medical treatment shall for that reason alone be considered to be self-neglected. (La. R.S. 15:1503).

**Service Logs** - Documentation of the delivery of LT-PCS services, activities and observations of a beneficiary.

ISSUED: REPLACED:

## CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER APPENDIX D – GLOSSARY

PAGE(S) 8

09/09/24

02/09/24

**Sexual abuse** – Any non-consensual sexual activity between a beneficiary and another individual. Sexual activity includes, but is not limited to kissing, hugging, stroking, or fondling with sexual intent; oral sex or sexual intercourse; insertion of objects with sexual intent; request, suggestion, or encouragement by another person for the beneficiary to perform sex with any other person when the beneficiary is not capable of or competent to refuse.

**Support Coordination** – Services provided to eligible beneficiaries to help them gain access to the full range of needed services including medical, social, educational, housing, and other support services regardless of the funding source for these services. Activities also include assessment, POC development, service monitoring, critical incident management, and transition/discharge.

**Support Coordinator** – An individual who meets the required qualifications and who is employed by a support coordination agency.

**Transition** – A shift from a beneficiary's current services to another appropriate level of services, including discharge from all services.

**Waiver Opportunity** – An offer made to an individual on the ADHC Waiver Request for Services Registry. Waiver opportunities are limited to a finite number of individuals each year as approved by the state legislature and CMS.

LOUISIANA MEDICAID PROGRAMISSUED:11/26/24REPLACED:09/09/24CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERAPPENDIX E – CLAIMS RELATED INFORMATIONPAGE(S) 5

#### **CLAIMS RELATED INFORMATION**

Hard copy billing of waiver services are billed on the paper CMS-1500 (02/12) claim form or electronically on the 837P Professional transaction. Instructions in this appendix are for completing the CMS-1500; however, the same information is required when billing claims electronically. Items to be completed are listed as **required**, **situational** or **optional**.

**Required** information must be entered in order for the claim to be processed. Claims submitted with missing or invalid information in these fields will be returned unprocessed to the provider with a rejection letter listing the reason(s) the claims are being returned, or will be denied through the system. These claims cannot be processed until corrected and resubmitted by the provider.

Situational information may be required, but only in certain circumstances as detailed in the instructions that follow.

Paper claims should be submitted to:

#### Gainwell Technologies P.O. Box 91020 Baton Rouge, LA 70821

**NOTE:** Electronic claims submission is the preferred method for billing. (See the Electronic Data Interchange (EDI) Specifications located on the Louisiana Medicaid website at <u>www.lamedicaid.com</u>, directory link "Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) Information Center, sub-link "5010v of the Electronic Transactions" – 837P Professional Guide").

This appendix includes the following:

- 1. Instructions for completing the CMS 1500 claim form and samples of completed CMS-1500 claim forms; and
- 2. Instructions for adjusting/voiding a claim and samples of adjusted CMS 1500 claim forms.

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERAPPENDIX E – CLAIMS RELATED INFORMATIONPAGE(S) 5

#### CMS 1500 (02/12) Instructions for ADHC Waiver Services

In order to access the CMS 1500 (02/12) Instructions for Waiver Services and to view sample forms, use the following link: https://www.lamedicaid.com/Provweb1/billing\_information/CMS\_1500.htm.

**NOTE:** You must write "WAIVER" at the top center of the claim form.

#### ADJUSTING/VOIDING CLAIMS

An adjustment or void may be submitted electronically or by using the CMS-1500 (02/12) form.

## Only a paid claim can be adjusted or voided. Denied claims must be corrected and resubmitted, not adjusted or voided.

Only one claim line can be adjusted or voided on each adjustment/void form.

For those claims where multiple services are billed and paid by service line, a separate adjustment/void form is required for each claim line if more than one claim line on a multiple line claim form must be adjusted or voided.

The provider should complete the information on the **adjustment** exactly as it appeared on the original claim, **changing only the item(s) that was in error and noting the reason for the change in the space provided on the claim**.

If a paid claim is being voided, the provider must enter all the information on the **void** from the original claim exactly as it appeared on the original claim. After a voided claim has appeared on the Remittance Advice, a corrected claim may be resubmitted (if applicable).

Only the paid claim's most recently approved internal control number (ICN) can be adjusted or voided; thus:

1. If the claim has been successfully adjusted previously, the most current ICN (the ICN of the adjustment) must be used to further adjust the claim or to void the claim; or

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERAPPENDIX E – CLAIMS RELATED INFORMATIONPAGE(S) 5

2. If the claim has been successfully voided previously, the claim must be resubmitted as an original claim. The ICN of the voided claim is no longer active in claims history.

If a paid claim must be adjusted, almost all data can be corrected through an adjustment with the exception of the Provider Identification Number and the Beneficiary/Patient Identification Number. Claims paid to an incorrect provider number or for the wrong Medicaid beneficiary cannot be adjusted. They must be voided and corrected claims submitted.

#### Adjustments/Voids Appearing on the Remittance Advice

When an Adjustment/Void Form has been processed, it will appear on the Remittance Advice under *Adjustment or Voided Claim*. The adjustment or void will appear first. The original claim line will appear in the section directly beneath the Adjustment/Void section.

The approved adjustment will replace the approved original and will be listed under the "Adjustment" section on the RA. The original payment will be taken back on the same RA and appear in the "Previously Paid" column.

When the void claim is approved, it will be listed under the "Void" column of the RA.

An Adjustment/Void will generate Credit and Debit Entries which appear in the Remittance Summary on the last page of the Remittance Advice.

Providers should refer to the General Information and Administration Provider Manual chapter of the Medicaid Services Manual located on the Louisiana Medicaid website below for general information concerning topics relative to general claims filing. To access the General Information and Administration Provider Manual chapter, click here: http://www.lamedicaid.com/provweb1/Providermanuals/manuals/GIA/GIA.pdf.

## Sample forms are on the following pages.

09/09/24

#### **CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER APPENDIX E – CLAIMS RELATED INFORMATION** PAGE(S) 5

#### SAMPLE WAIVER CLAIM FORM ADJUSTMENT

	) 語 1995年 EALTH INSURANCE CLAIM F		Mail completed form to: Gainwell Technologies P.O. Box 91020 Baton Rouge, LA 70821
			Baton Rouge, LA 70821
			PICA T
Induction ()         Induced () <thinduced ()<="" th=""> <thinduced ()<="" th=""> <thinduced< td=""><td>MEDICARE MEDICAID TRICARE</td><td>CHAMPVA GEOVELIELAN EECAING OTHER</td><td>1a. INSURED'S I.D. NUMBER (For Program in Item 1)</td></thinduced<></thinduced></thinduced>	MEDICARE MEDICAID TRICARE	CHAMPVA GEOVELIELAN EECAING OTHER	1a. INSURED'S I.D. NUMBER (For Program in Item 1)
ayroc, Travis <sup>1</sup> / <sub>1</sub> /2 <sup>1</sup> /2	(Medicare#) 🗙 (Medicaid#) 🔄 (/D#/DcD#)	(Nember 10:#) (10:#) (10:#) (10:#) (10:#)	9876543210123
		a) S. PATIENT'S BIRTH DATE SEX	4. INSURED'S NAME (Last Name, First Name, Middle Initial)
Y     STATE     SPACE			
Y         EF/EE         E. RESERVED FOR MACUUSE         CITY         STATE           CODE         TELEPHONE (notice matching	PATIENT'S ADDREBS (No., Street)		7. INSURED'S ADDRESS (No., Street)
	тү	STATE 8. RESERVED FOR NUCC USE	CITY BTATE
THE ENTRANEER PLACE OF GROUP HUMBER  T L CODE IT APPLICABLE  SAMPLE CODE IT APPLICABLE  L LINELING OF BRUTH  SEX  T L CODE IT APPLICABLE  D LINELING OF BRUTH  SEX  T L LINELING  D LINELING  D LINELING  D LINELING  L LINELING  D LINELING  D LINELING  L LINELING  D LINELING  D LINELING  L LINELING  L LINELING  D LINELING  L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELIN L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING	PCODE TELEPHONE (Include	/ Area Code)	ZIP CODE TELEPHONE (Indude Area Code)
THE ENTRANEER PLACE OF GROUP HUMBER  T L CODE IT APPLICABLE  SAMPLE CODE IT APPLICABLE  L LINELING OF BRUTH  SEX  T L CODE IT APPLICABLE  D LINELING OF BRUTH  SEX  T L LINELING  D LINELING  D LINELING  D LINELING  L LINELING  D LINELING  D LINELING  L LINELING  D LINELING  D LINELING  L LINELING  L LINELING  D LINELING  L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELIN L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING L LINELING	( )		
PLCC06 if Applicable  Served FOR NUCCUSE  Served FOR NUCCUSE  Context ACCESN?  Context ACC	OTHER INSURED'S NAME (Last Name, First Name, M	Vidble hillia) 10. IS PATIENT'S CONDITION RELATED TO:	11. INSURED'S POLICY GROUP OR FECA NUMBER
PL CODE di Applicable  PL CODE di Applicable  ATTO ACCUENT  PL CE davo  ATTO ACCUENT  ATTO ACCUENT  ACCUENT ACCUENT  ACCUENT ACCUENT ACCUENT			
ESERVED FOR NUCC USE  D ANTO ACCEPTY  FUNCE CHAIN LOC USE  D ANTO ACCEPTY  FUNCE CHAIN LOC USE  C OTHER CALCENTY  FUNCE CHAIN LOC USE  FUNCE CHAIN LO			MM I DD I YY
ESERVED FOR NUCCUSE  COMER ACCUSATION  INSURANCE FLAN NAME CR PROGRAM NAME  INSURANCE FLAN NAME PROVIDER OF COMPACT NAME INSURANCE FLAN NAME PROVIDER OF COMPACT NAME INSURANCE FLAN NAME PROVIDER OF COMPACT NAME INSURANCE FLAN NAME PROVIDER OF COMPACT NAME INSURANCE FLAN NAME PROVIDER OF COMPACT NAME INSURANCE FLAN NAME PROVIDER OF COMPACT NAME PROVIDER OF CO			b. OTHER CLAIM ID (Designated by NUCC)
NSURANCE PLAN NAME C R PROGRAM NAME     Lipsten transmission of the comparison of the comparis	RESERVED FOR NUCCHOS		A INCLUSION OF DUAN MANY CRUPPOCT AND MARK
NBURANCE FLAN NAME CR PROGRAM NAME	IESENVED FOR NUCCUSE		
READ BLACK OF FORU BEFORE COMPLETING & SIGNATURE TO A SIGNA THE FORM.     PATENTS OF A JUTCH CEC DEPENDENT SIGNATURE I JUNCIDS     PATENTS OF A JUTCH CEC DEPENDENT SIGNATURE I JUNCIDS     PATENTS OF A JUTCH CEC DEPENDENT SIGNATURE I JUNCIDS     PATENTS OF A JUTCH CEC DEPENDENT SIGNATURE I JUNCIDS     PATENTS OF A JUTCH CEC DEPENDENT SIGNATURE I JUNCIDS     PATENTS OF A JUTCH CEC DEPENDENT SIGNATURE I JUNCIDS     PATENTS OF A JUTCH CEC DEPENDENT SIGNATURE I JUNCIDS     PATENTS OF A JUTCH CEC DEPENDENT SIGNATURE I JUNCIDS     PATENTS OF A JUTCH CEC DEPENDENT SIGNATURE I JUNCIDS     PATENTS OF A JUTCH CEC DEPENDENT SIGNATURE I JUNCIDS     PATENTS OF A JUTCH CEC DEPENDENT SIGNATURE I JUNCIDS     PATENTS OF A JUTCH CEC DEPENDENT SIGNATURE I JUNCIDS     PATENTS     PATENTS OF A JUTCH CEC DEPENDENT SIGNATURE I JUNCIDS     PATENTS     PA	NOT THE PARTICULE OF FOUR MAINE		
PATERING PROCEED REPECTING BIGENATURE: Laubredge teremente de day indexid content differences indexident de labora, according to provide a catagolia to the analysis of the an	BEAD BACK OF FORU BEFO	DRE COMPLETING & SIGNING THIS FORM	
BON      BON     BON     BON     BON     BON     BON     BON     BON     BON	PATIENT'S OF AUTHORIZED PERSON'S SIGNATUR	RE-Lauthorize the release of any medical or other information necessary.	payment of medical benefits to the undersioned physician or supplier for
DATE OF CURRENT ILLINESS INJURY, OF PRESIANCY (LMP)         IS. OTHER DATE         MM         DD         YY         IS DATE OF CURRENT ILLINESS INJURY, OF PRESIANCY (LMP)           MME OF REFERENTION PROMORE OF OTHER BOURCE         172         IIII         MM         DD         YY         IS DATE OF CURRENT ILLINESS INJURY, OF PRESIANCY (LMP)           NAME OF REFERENTION PROMORE OF OTHER BOURCE         172         IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	to process inis dani. Taiso request payment of governm taiow.		v service's described below.
DATE OF DURHENT ILLINESS INJURY, OF PRESINANCY QMP)       15. OTHER DATE       MM       DD       YY       16. DATES PATIENT UNABLE TO WORK IN CURRENT COUPARION         NAME OF REFERRING PROVDER OF OTHER BOURCE       172       MM       DD       YY       16. DATES PRIVET DUALE ETO WORK IN CURRENT COUPARION         NAME OF REFERRING PROVDER OF OTHER BOURCE       172       MM       DD       YY       16. DATES PRIVET DUALE ETO WORK IN CURRENT COUPARION         ADDITIONAL CLAMMINFORMATION COMPONDER OF NALCO       172       MM       DD       YY       10. HCOFTAL ETAIL ON DATES PRIVET SERVICES         ADDITIONAL CLAMMINFORMATION COMPONDER OF NALCO       172       MM       DD       YES       NO         CILANOCORS OF NATURE OF ILLINESS OF INJURY PRIVE ALL to service ine back (4E)       ICD Ind.       22. ESEUSING       22. ESEUSING         Z7689       E       C       PROCEDURES, SERVICES, CE SUFFICE       NO       23. ENGR ANTHORIZATION NUMEER         Z0 DOT YV       MM       DD       Y       SCHARGES       MODITION ONLINE       24. ESEUSION         A DATES OF SERVICE       REALED TO UNRER       SCHARGES       MODITION NUMEER       PROVIDER D.4         Z100       Y       MM       DD       YES       NO       NRI         L       L       D       SCHARGES       NRI	SIGNED		BIGNED
QUAL         QUAL         FRCM         TO           NAME OF REFERING PROVIDER CF DITHER SOURCE         172         Interpretation         172         Interpretation           NAME OF REFERING PROVIDER CF DITHER SOURCE         172         Interpretation         172         Interpretation         170	DATE OF CURRENT ILLNE 68, INJURY, or PREGNA	AVICY (LMP) 15. OT HER DATE	
NAME OF REFERING PROVIDER CE OTHER SOURCE         172         IF         IE         IE<		QUAL MM DD YY	
International control (congressed by NJCC)         PRCM         TO           ADDITIONAL CLAMMINEGRMATICN (congressed by NJCC)         20 OUTSIGLARY         30 OUTSIGLARY         30 OUTSIGLARY           DIAGNOSIS CR INJURY CHARGES         C         0         20 OUTSIGLARY         8347198798700           ZZ7689         B         C         0         C         0         23 PRICE AUTHORIZATION NUMBER           PL         G         H         23 PRICE AUTHORIZATION NUMBER         CRICINAL CLAMMINECRIZATION NUMBER           A DD         Y         SRIVES         C         D. PROCEDERS SERVICES         B         C         D. PROCEDERS SERVICES         CRICINAL CLAMMINECRIZATION NUMBER           A DD         Y         MM         D0         Y         SRIVES         END         CRICINAL CLAMMINECRIZATION NUMBER           A DD         Y         MM         D0         Y         SRIVES         END         CRICINAL CLAMMINECRIZATION NUMBER           A DD         Y         MM         D0         Y         SRIVE P         D.         RECENTS           A DD         Y         SRIVES         END         CRICINAL CLAMMINECRIZATION NUMBER         RECENTS         RECENTS         RECENTS           A DD         Y         SRIVES         SRIVES	NAME OF REFERRING PROVIDER OR OTHER SOL	URCE 17a.	18. HOSPITALIZATION DATES RELATED TO CURRENT SERVICES
DIAGNOCERS CENATURE OF ILLNESS CENAURY Please AL to service ine betwing AEE       CO Ind.       22 RESUBJISSION       CRIGINAL REF. NO         Z7689       B       C       C       D       A 22 8347198798700       23 PRIOR AUTHORIZATION NUMBER         A       DATE(3) OF SERVICE       R.L.       D       H       C       A 22 8347198798700         A       DATE(3) OF SERVICE       R.L.       D       Prior Auth #       A         A       DATE(3) OF SERVICE       R.L.ELE       D       Prior Auth #       A         A       DO YN MM DD YY SERVE ENG SERVICES (OF SUFFLIES UNN A 844,000 28 NRF       DATE(3) Prior Auth #       A       84,000 28 NRF       REF. NO         1       06       18       11       06       18       12 S5125       UN       A       84,000 28 NRF       NRF         1       06       18       12 S5125       UN       A       84,000 28 NRF       NRF         1       06       18       12 S5125       UN       A       84,000 28 NRF       NRF         1       06       18       12 S5125       UN       A       84,000 28 NRF       NRF         1       06       18       12 S5125       UN       A       84,000 3       NRF		17b NPI	FROM TO TO
DIAGNODIS CRINATURE OF ILLINESS CRI INJURY Peake AL to service line below (24E)       ICD Ind       22 EUROPHISSION       CRIGINAL REF. NO.         Z7689       B       C       G       D       23 RICR AUTORIZATION NUMBER         F.       G       K       C       D       23 RICR AUTORIZATION NUMBER         Primer       J       K       C       D       24 RICR AUTORIZATION NUMBER         Primer       J       K       C       D       Reverse         ADTE(S) OF SERVICE       B       C       D. PROCEQURES, SERVICES, OF SUPPLIES       E       DIAGNOSIS       SCHARGES       BRUCERING         ADD       VY       MM DD       VY       SRIVE EMA       OPTIME/PS3       MOORER       PONTER       SCHARGES       NPI         1       06       18       12       S5125       UN       A       844,00       28       NPI         1       06       18       12       S5125       UN       A       844,00       28       NPI         1       06       18       12       S5125       UN       A       844,00       NPI         1       06       18       12       S125       UN       A       844,00       NPI       NPI<	ADDITIONAL CLAIM INFORMATION (Designated by I	NJCC)	20. OUTSIDE LAB? \$ CHARGES
Z7689       E       C       D       A2       8347198798700         23       PRIOR AUTHORIZATION NUMBER       J       K       D       Prior Auth #         A       DATE(S) OF SERVICE       B       C       D       PROCENCES OF SERVICES       F       Odd Stars Prior Auth #         A       DATE(S) OF SERVICE       B       C       D       PROCENCES OF SERVICES       C       D       PROCENCES OF SERVICE       D       D       PROCENCES OF SERVICE       D       RENDERING       PROCENCES OF SERVICE       D       RENDERING       PROCENCES OF SERVICE       NPN         1       06       18       12       S5125       UN			YES NO
L       C       C       D       A 02       8347198798700         Image: State of the	DI AGNOSIS CRI NATURE OF ILLNESS CRI NJURY I	Relate A-L to service line below (24E) ICD Ind.	22. RESUBMISSION OBIGINAL BEE NO
Prior Auth #         A DATEGO OF SERVICE       B       C       D. PROCEMERS SERVICES, CF SUPPLIES       DE ADATEGO OF SERVICE       Prior Auth #         A DD       VV       MM       DD       VV       SERVICE       CD       D. PROCEMERS SERVICES, CF SUPPLIES       DE ADATEGO OF SERVICE       Prior Auth #         A DD       VV       MM       DD       VV       SERVICE       CO       D. PROCEMERS SERVICES, CF SUPPLIES       DE ADATEGO OF SERVICE       PROCEMERS       PRO	Z7689		A 02 8347198798700
A DATE(3) OF SERVICE FICE UN TO TO TO SERVICE PAGE DE C. D. PROCEDURES, SERVICES, OF SUPPLIES DIAGNOSIS S CHARGES S	F	н	
A         To         ILVEDIF         ILVEDIF </td <td>J</td> <td> К Ц</td> <td></td>	J	К Ц	
1       06       18       11       06       18       12       S5125       UN       A       84 00       28       NPI         I       0.0       1.0	A DATE(S) OF SERVICE B. From To PLACEDE	(Explain Unusual Circumstances) DIAGNOSIS	F. G. H. I. J. DAYS EPSOT ID BENDEBING
PEDERAL TAX 1.0. NUMBER         SSN EIN         20 PATIENT'S ACCOUNT NO         27 ACCEPT ASSIGNMENT? Wr gend claim, session to the set of the set o		EMG OPT/HOPOS MODIFIER POINTER	\$ CHARGES UNITS PAI QUAL PROMDER ID. #
PEDERAL TAX 1.0. NUMBER         SSIN EIN         20 PATIENT'S ACCOUNT NO         27 ACCEPT ASSIGNMENT' (marginal claim, yes last)         28 TOTAL CHARGE         29 AMOUNT PAID         30. Read for NUCCU           FEDERAL TAX 1.0. NUMBER         SSIN EIN         20 PATIENT'S ACCOUNT NO         27 ACCEPT ASSIGNMENT' (marginal claim, yes last)         28 TOTAL CHARGE         29 AMOUNT PAID         30. Read for NUCCU           SIGNATURE OF FHYSICIAN OF SUFFLIER (Including Decretes on OFED ENTIALS)         32. SERVICE FACILITY LOCATION INFORMATION         33. BLLING PROVIDER INFO & FH# (225)         555-4957           HERE FOR YOU WAIVER 200 MAIN ST         20. MAIN ST         20. MAIN ST         20. MAIN ST		I see the test of the test	
PEDERAL TAX I.D. NUMBER         SSN_EIN         20         PATIENT'S ACCOUNT ND         27         ACCEPT ASSIGNMENT? (Torgut claim, set bas)         28         TOTAL CHAPGE         29         AMOUNT PAID         30         Rsvd for NUCCU           FEDERAL TAX I.D. NUMBER         SSN_EIN         20         PATIENT'S ACCOUNT ND         27         ACCEPT ASSIGNMENT? (Torgut claim, set bas)         28         TOTAL CHAPGE         29         AMOUNT PAID         30         Rsvd for NUCCU           SIGNATURE CF FHYSICIAN DB SUFFLIEF INCLUDING DEGREES ON CFIEDENTIALS 0 cortly that the statements on the reverse 0 cortly that the statements on the reverse 200 MAIN ST         32         SERVICE FACILITY LOCATION INFORMATION         33         BLLING FRONDER INFOS FH# (225)         555-4957	06 18 11 06 18 12	S5125 UN A	84,00 28 NPI
PEDERAL TAX I.D. NUMBER         SSN_EIN         20         PATIENT'S ACCOUNT ND         27         ACCEPT ASSIGNMENT? (Torgut claim, set bas)         28         TOTAL CHAPGE         29         AMOUNT PAID         30         Rsvd for NUCCU           FEDERAL TAX I.D. NUMBER         SSN_EIN         20         PATIENT'S ACCOUNT ND         27         ACCEPT ASSIGNMENT? (Torgut claim, set bas)         28         TOTAL CHAPGE         29         AMOUNT PAID         30         Rsvd for NUCCU           SIGNATURE CF FHYSICIAN DB SUFFLIEF INCLUDING DEGREES ON CFIEDENTIALS 0 cortly that the statements on the reverse 0 cortly that the statements on the reverse 200 MAIN ST         32         SERVICE FACILITY LOCATION INFORMATION         33         BLLING FRONDER INFOS FH# (225)         555-4957	The transfer of the transfer of		
FEDERAL TAX I.D. NUMBER       SSN EIN       26 PATIENT'S ACCOUNT ND       27 ACCEPT ASSIGNMENTY for gould alien, see teast       28 TOTAL CHARGE       28 AMDUNT PAID         1234       234       28 TOTAL CHARGE       28 AMDUNT PAID       30. Revel for NUCCU         1234       28 TOTAL CHARGE       28 AMDUNT PAID       30. Revel for NUCCU         1000 gould alien, see teast       30. Buffelien       30. Revel for NUCCU         31.00 gould alien, see teast       30. Buffelien       30. Revel for NUCCU         32. SERVICE FACILITY LOCATION INFORMATION       30. Bulling PROVIDER INFO & FH#       (225.)         32. SERVICE FACILITY LOCATION INFORMATION       30. Bulling PROVIDER INFO & FH#       (225.)         33. Bulling PROVIDER INFO & FH#       (225.)       555-4957         Upty to the tand are mode and a put hereol.       20. MAIN ST       20. MAIN ST			NPI
FEDERAL TAX I.D. NUMBER       SSN. EIN       26. PATIENT'S ACCOUNT ND       27. ACCEPT ASSIGNMENT' (or graduations, see bas)       28. TOTAL CHARGE       29. AMOUNT PAID       30. Revid for NUCCU         1234       23. WE N       1234       28. TOTAL CHARGE       29. AMOUNT PAID       30. Revid for NUCCU         SIGNATURE OF FHYSICIAN OR SUFFLIEFI INCLUDING DEGREES ON OFFICE FILLER (INCLUDING DEGREES ON OFFICE FILLER)       32. SERVICE FACILITY LOCATION INFORMATION       33. BLLING PROVIDER INFO & FH#       (225.)       555-4957         UPY to the of and are made a part hereol)       32. SERVICE FACILITY LOCATION INFORMATION       33. BLLING PROVIDER INFO & FH#       (225.)       555-4957			
FEDERAL TAX ID. NUMBER     SSN EIN     20. PATIENT'S ACCOUNT NO     27. ACCUPY A 839 OPMENT?     28. TOTAL CHAPGE     20. AMOUNT PAID     30. Revol for NUCCU       ISIGNATURE OF PHYSICIAN OR BUFFLER     1234     X YES     NO     6     84,00     3     1       INCLUDING DEGREES OF ORDENTIALS     33. SERVICE FACILITY LOCATION INFORMATION     35. BULING FROMDER INFO S PH#     (225)     555-4957       Unyty to the brack and are made a perit frame.     20. MAIN ST     20. MAIN ST     20. MAIN ST			NPI
FEDERAL TAX ID. NUMBER     SSN EIN     20. PATIENT'S ACCOUNT NO     27. ACCUPY A 839 OPMENT?     28. TOTAL CHAPGE     20. AMOUNT PAID     30. Revol for NUCCU       ISIGNATURE OF PHYSICIAN OR BUFFLER     1234     X YES     NO     6     84,00     3     1       INCLUDING DEGREES OF ORDENTIALS     33. SERVICE FACILITY LOCATION INFORMATION     35. BULING FROMDER INFO S PH#     (225)     555-4957       Unyty to the brack and are made a perit frame.     20. MAIN ST     20. MAIN ST     20. MAIN ST			
FEDERAL TAX ID. NUMBER     SSN_EIN     28. PATIENT'S ACCOUNT ND     27. ADCEPT ASSIGNMENT? (Torget Clama, see bad)     28. TOTAL CHARGE     29. ADCUNT PAID     30. Reval for NUCCU 5       SIGNATURE OF FHYSICIAN OR SUFFLIER INCLUDING DEGREES OF CREDENTIALS 0 COTU INST INFO & FH#     22. SERVICE FACILITY LOCATION INFORMATION     33. BLLING FRONDER INFO & FH#     (225)     555-4957       HERE FOR YOU WAIVER 200 MAIN ST     20. MAIN ST     20. MAIN ST     20. MAIN ST	i i l i l l		I NPI
FEDERAL TAX ID. NUMBER     SSN_EIN     28. PATIENT'S ACCOUNT ND     27. ADCEPT ASSIGNMENT? (Torget Clama, see bad)     28. TOTAL CHARGE     29. ADCUNT PAID     30. Reval for NUCCU 5       SIGNATURE OF FHYSICIAN OR SUFFLIER INCLUDING DEGREES OF CREDENTIALS 0 COTU INST INFO & FH#     22. SERVICE FACILITY LOCATION INFORMATION     33. BLLING FRONDER INFO & FH#     (225)     555-4957       HERE FOR YOU WAIVER 200 MAIN ST     20. MAIN ST     20. MAIN ST     20. MAIN ST			
PEDERALTAX ID NUMBER     SISH EIN     28 PATIENT'S ACCOUNT NO     27 ACCEPT HISSIONENT?     28 TOTAL CHARGE     29 AMOUNT PAID     30. Revolution NUCCU       Including bedrifted of Physician CR Sufflieft     28 SERVICE FACILITY LOCATION INFORMATION     8 B4100     9			NP1
PEDERALTAX ID NUMBER     SISH EIN     28 PATIENT'S ACCOUNT NO     27 accept with Basil on Neminization State (Strength action)     28 TOTAL CHARGE     29 AMOUNT PAID     30. Reval for NUCCU       Including bedrifted of Physician CR Sufficient     32. SERVICE FACILITY LOCATION INFORMATION     33. BLLING PROVIDER INFO & FH#     (225)     555-4957       Including bedrifted on Order Dentrials     32. SERVICE FACILITY LOCATION INFORMATION     33. BLLING PROVIDER INFO & FH#     (225)     555-4957       Upy to the bind and and accept acce part Humot)     33. SERVICE FACILITY LOCATION INFORMATION     33. BLLING PROVIDER INFO & FH#     (225)     555-4957			
1234     YES     NO     Is       SIGNATURE OF PHYSICIAN OR SUFFLIER INCLUDING DEGREES OF OPEDENTIALS (0011/) MB1 the statements on the reverse apply to the B1 and are made a part hereo1)     32. SERVICE FACILITY LOCATION INFORMATION     33. BLLING FROM DET INFO& FH# (225) 555-4957 HERE FOR YOU WAIVER 200 MAIN ST	FEDERALTAX I.D. NUMBER SSN EIN	28. PATIENT'S ACCOUNTING 27. ACCEPT, ASSIGNMENT?	
SIGNATURE OF PHYSICIAN OR SUPPLIER INCLUDING DEGREES OF ORDERINFO'S FH# (225) 555-4957         UNCLUDING DEGREES OF ORDER INFO'S FH# (225) 555-4957 <t< td=""><td></td><td>(For gove claims, see back)</td><td></td></t<>		(For gove claims, see back)	
INCLUDING DEGREES CF CREDENTIALS UCOTIVIDATE statements on hereverse apply to the B1 and aremade a part hereo1) 200 MAIN ST	. SIGNATURE OF PHYSICIAN OR SUPPLIER		
apply to this bit and are made a part hereot.) 200 MAIN ST	INCLUDING DEGREES OF CREDENTIALS () certify that the statements on the reverse		
IIEF ANY TOWN, LA 70000	apply to this bill and are made a part thereot.)		
10/17/40	iller		ANY TOWN, LA 70000
12/17/18 • 1234509876 • 1123456		a. NPI b	1234509876
Chastruction Manual available at www.nucc.org PLEASE PRINT OR TYPE APPROVED OM5-0933-1197 FORM 1500 (02-		nucc.cro PLEASE PRINT OR TYPE	APPROVED OMB-0936-1197 FORM 1500 702

+

# CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVERAPPENDIX E - CLAIMS RELATED INFORMATIONPAGE(S) 5

#### SAMPLE CLAIM FORM



MEDICARE MEDICAL	D TRICARE		CHAMPVA	GRO	IP	FECA	OTHER	1a. INSURED'S I.D	NUMBER		(Epr	PIC Program in last	
(Medicare#) (Medicald			Member EDS	HEAL (IDN)	TH PLAN		G (IDW)				4		
ATIENT'S NAME (Last Name	e, First Name, Middle II	nitiai)	1	3. PATIENT'S		ATE	8EX	4. INSURED'S NAM	ME (Last Nan	no, First Nerre	, Middle	Initial)	
ATIENT'S ADDRESS (No., S	Street)			6. PATIENT	RELATION	ISHIP TO INS	F	7. INSURED'S ADI	DRESS (No.,	Street)			
					Spouse	Child	Other						
Y			STATE	8. RESERVE	D FOR NU	ICC USE		CITY				STAT	TE
CODE	TELEPHONE (Inclus	de Area Coc	die)					ZIP CODE		TELEPHO	NE (Inclu	de Area Code)	1
THER INSURED'S NAME (I		B Blaister Jack		10. IS PATIE			TTD TO:	11. INSURED'S PO			)		~
THER MOUTED S HAME (I	Jean raterie, First Marrie,	, without 110	iau)	IV. IS FAILE	a a con		TED TO:	The machine of S PC	SLIGT GROU	- UN FEUAT	TO REAL		1
THER INSURED'S POLICY	OR GROUP NUMBER			a. EMPLOYM				A. INSURED'S DA		1		SEX	13
ESERVED FOR NUCC USE				b. AUTO ACC	YES	N					<b>u</b>	F	
					YES		PLACE (State)	b. OTHER CLAIM	ID (Designate	NUCC)			
ESERVED FOR NUCC USE				C. OTHER AC				C. INSURANCE PL	AN NAME O	R PROGRAM	NAME		
SURANCE PLAN NAME OF				10d. CLAIM C	YES	NC asignated by	<u> </u>	d. IS THERE AND			1 61.17		
COLUMN C FLAM NAME OF				IGG. GENINI C	ALLES (D	and a second		VES	NO			9, 9a, and 9d.	
READ PATIENT'S OR AUTHORIZE process this claim. I also re	BACK OF FORM BEI	TURE CON	PLETING	A SKINING T		A.		13. INSURED'S OF payment of me	AUTHORIZ	ED PERSON	8 SIGNA	TURE I authort	tze
o process this claim. I also re slow.	quest payment of gover	mment benei	fite either to	myself or to t	he party w	ho accepts as	algoment	services descri	bed below.	10 0 10 U 100 0	A use bei	terment of earlyh	
IGNED						1							
IGNED	-	100		DAT	TE			SIGNED					
	88, INJURY, or PREGR	NANCY (LM		DAT THER DATE	ne	DD	**	18. DATES PATIE					₽₽
	JUAL		QUAL	THER DATE		DID	w	18. DATES PATIER		т	0		
	JUAL					DD	w	18. DATES PATIE		т	O CURRE		
	NUAL	OURCE	QUAL 178-			DID	w	18. DATES PATIEN MM FROM 18. HOSPITALIZAT MM FROM 20. OUTSIDE LAB	PDD DATES	T RELATED TO Y T	O CURRE	NT SERVICES	
ADDITIONAL CLAIM INFOR	DUAL   DVIDER OR OTHER S MATION (Designated t	OURCE	QUAL 17a 17b				~	18. DATES PATIER FROM 19. HOSPITALIZAT MM FROM 20. OUTSIDE LAB YES		T RELATED TO Y T	O CURRE MM O CHARGE	NT SERVICES	
ADDITIONAL CLAIM INFOR	DUAL DVIDER OR OTHER SI MATION (Dissignated E IF ILLNESS OR INJUR	OURCE	QUAL 17a. 17b.			CD Ind.	~	18. DATES PATIEN MM FROM 18. HOSPITALIZAT MM FROM 20. OUTSIDE LAB		T RELATED TO Y T	O CURRE MM O CHARGE	NT SERVICES	
DATE OF CURRENT ILLINE MAME OF REFERRING PRO ADDITIONAL CLAIM INFOR DIAGNOSIS OR NATURE O	DUAL   DVIDER OR OTHER S MATION (Designated t	OURCE	QUAL 17a 17b				**	18. DATES PATIER FROM 19. HOSPITALIZAT MM FROM 20. OUTSIDE LAB YES		T RELATED TO T \$ ORIGINAL	O CURRE MM O CHARGE	NT SERVICES	
ATE OF CURRENT ILLNE MAME OF REFERRING PR ADDITIONAL CLAIM INFOR	DUAL DYIDER OR OTHER SU MATION (Designated I F ILLNESS OR INJUR B. F. J.	OURCE by NUCC) Y Relate A-	C	NPI	24E) (r	CD ind.	W	18. DATES PATIEN	PRIZATION N	T RELATED TO T T \$ ORIGINAL	O CURRE MM O CHARGE	NT SERVICES	
ATE OF CURRENT ILLNE AAME OP REPERRING PR DDITIONAL CLAIM INFOR MAGNOSIS OR NATURE O PROM	DUAL DYIDER OR OTHER SU MATION (Designated I F ILLNESS OR INJUR B. F. J.	OURCE by NUCC) Y Fielde A- C. D.	C	NPI e line below () URES, SERV	24E) (r	CD ind.		18. DATES PATER FROM MM FROM MM FROM MM 20. OUTSIDE LAB 22. RESUBNISSIC 23. PRIOR AUTHO		T RELATED TO T \$ ORIGINAL UMBER	O CURRE MM O CHARGE	NT SERVICES	₹ • •
ATE OF CURRENT ILLNE AAME OP REPERRING PR DDITIONAL CLAIM INFOR MAGNOSIS OR NATURE O PROM	MATION (Dissignated E FILLNESS OF INJUR B. F. J. Ze To PACEOF	OURCE by NUCC) Y Fielde A- C. D.	C	NPI	24E) (r	CD ind.	E. DIAGNOSIS	19. DATES PATES FROM 19. HOSPITALIZAT FROM 20. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 23. PRIOR AUTHO 25. PRIOR AUTHO	PRIZATION N	T RELATED TO T T \$ ORIGINAL	O CURRE MM O CHARGE	INT SERVICES	₹ • •
ATE OF CURRENT ILLNE IAME OF REFERRING PRO- DOITIONAL CLAIM INFOR MAGNOSIS OR NATURE O PROM	MATION (Dissignated E FILLNESS OF INJUR B. F. J. Ze To PACEOF	OURCE by NUCC) Y Fielde A- C. D.	C	NPI	24E) (r	CD ind.	E. DIAGNOSIS	19. DATES PATES FROM 19. HOSPITALIZAT FROM 20. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 23. PRIOR AUTHO 25. PRIOR AUTHO	PRIZATION N		O CURRE MM O CHARGE	INT SERVICES	₹ • •
ATE OF CURRENT ILLNE IAME OF REFERRING PRO- DOITIONAL CLAIM INFOR MAGNOSIS OR NATURE O PROM	MATION (Dissignated E FILLNESS OF INJUR B. F. J. Ze To PACEOF	OURCE by NUCC) Y Fielde A- C. D.	C	NPI	24E) (r	CD ind.	E. DIAGNOSIS	19. DATES PATES FROM 19. HOSPITALIZAT FROM 20. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 23. PRIOR AUTHO 25. PRIOR AUTHO	PRIZATION N	T RELATED TO T B ORIGINAL UMBER	O CURRE MM O CHARGE	INT SERVICES	₹ • •
ATE OF CURRENT ILLNE IAME OF REFERRING PRO- DOITIONAL CLAIM INFOR MAGNOSIS OR NATURE O PROM	MATION (Dissignated E FILLNESS OF INJUR B. F. J. Ze To PACEOF	OURCE by NUCC) Y Fielde A- C. D.	C	NPI	24E) (r	CD ind.	E. DIAGNOSIS	19. DATES PATES FROM 19. HOSPITALIZAT FROM 20. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 23. PRIOR AUTHO 25. PRIOR AUTHO	PRIZATION N		O CURRE MM O CHARGE	INT SERVICES	₹ • •
ATE OF CURRENT ILLNE AAME OP REPERRING PR DOITIONAL CLAIM INFOR MAGNOSIS OR NATURE O PROM	MATION (Dissignated E FILLNESS OF INJUR B. F. J. Ze To PACEOF	OURCE by NUCC) Y Fielde A- C. D.	C	NPI	24E) (r	CD ind.	E. DIAGNOSIS	19. DATES PATES FROM 19. HOSPITALIZAT FROM 20. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 23. PRIOR AUTHO 25. PRIOR AUTHO	PRIZATION N	T RELATED TC T T T T T T T T T T T T T	O CURRE MM O CHARGE	INT SERVICES	₹ • •
ATE OF CURRENT ILLNE VAME OF REFERRING PR DITIONAL CLAIM INFOR SURGINOSIS OR NATURE O SAGINOSIS OR NATURE O DATE(S) OF SERVIC	MATION (Dissignated E FILLNESS OF INJUR B. F. J. Ze To PACEOF	OURCE by NUCC) Y Fielde A- C. D.	C	NPI	24E) (r	CD ind.	E. DIAGNOSIS	19. DATES PATES FROM 19. HOSPITALIZAT FROM 20. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 23. PRIOR AUTHO 25. PRIOR AUTHO	PRIZATION N	T RELATED TC T S ORIGINAL UMBER HI Parton NPI NPI NPI	O CURRE MM O CHARGE	INT SERVICES	₹ • •
ATE OF CURRENT ILLNE VAME OF REFERRING PR DITIONAL CLAIM INFOR SURGINOSIS OR NATURE O SAGINOSIS OR NATURE O DATE(S) OF SERVIC	MATION (Dissignated E FILLNESS OF INJUR B. F. J. Ze To PACEOF	OURCE by NUCC) Y Fielde A- C. D.	C	NPI	24E) (r	CD ind.	E. DIAGNOSIS	19. DATES PATES FROM 19. HOSPITALIZAT FROM 20. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 23. PRIOR AUTHO 25. PRIOR AUTHO	PRIZATION N	T RELATED TC T T T T T T T T T T T T T	O CURRE MM O CHARGE	INT SERVICES	₹ • •
ATE OF CURRENT ILLNE NAME OF REFERRING PR ADDITIONAL CLAIM INFOR DIAGNOSIS OR NATURE O L From	MATION (Dissignated E FILLNESS OF INJUR B. F. J. Ze To PACEOF	OURCE by NUCC) Y Fielde A- C. D.	C	NPI	24E) (r	CD ind.	E. DIAGNOSIS	19. DATES PATES FROM 19. HOSPITALIZAT FROM 20. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 23. PRIOR AUTHO 25. PRIOR AUTHO	PRIZATION N	TREATED TO RELATED TO 8 ORIGINAL UMBER Part I. Part I. Part I. NPI I. NPI	O CURRE MM O CHARGE	INT SERVICES	₹ • •
ATE OF CURRENT ILLNE NAME OF REFERRING PR ADDITIONAL CLAIM INFOR DIAGNOSIS OR NATURE O L From	AUAL	OURCE sy NUCC) Y Relate A-		NPI				19. DATES PATES FROM 19. HOSPITALIZAT FROM 20. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 22. OUTSIDE LAB 23. PRIOR AUTHO 25. PRIOR AUTHO	7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7	T RELATED TC T CRIGINAL UMBER H H Per UMBER NPI NPI NPI	O DE CURRE DE LA COMUNICIPACIÓN DE COMUNICACIÓN DE	INT SERVICES	IG
ATE OF CURRENT ILLINE VAME OF REFERRING PROVIDENT OF SERVICE AME OF REFERRING PROVIDENT OF SERVICE STAGNOSIS OF NATURE O DO YY MM	NALL  VIDER OR OTHER S  MATION (Designated E  F ILLNESS OR INJUR  B  F,  J  B  F,  J  B  F,  J  B  R  SBN EN  R  SBN EN	CUIRCE Sy NUCC) Y Flokts A- C. D. EMG C 20. PAT		NPI	24E)    7/CE8, OR MODIF		E. DIAGNOSIS	19. DATES PATE FROM 19. HOSPITALIZAT FROM 20. OUTSIDE LAB 20. OUTSIDE LAB 22. PRIOR AUTHO 23. PRIOR AUTHO 5 F. 5 CHARGES		T RELATED TC RELATED TC CRIGINAL UMBER LI Perform ID ID ID ID ID ID ID ID ID ID	O DE CURRE DE LA COMUNICIPACIÓN DE COMUNICACIÓN DE	I SERVICES DD I DD I SERVICES BOIL DD I SERVICES RENDERIN PROVIDER II	IG

ISSUED: 09/09/24 REPLACED: 06/22/22

CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER APPENDIX F – CONCURRENT SERVICES

PAGE(S) 1

## **CONCURRENT SERVICES**

Waiver services that are available while a beneficiary is in a hospital or in a nursing facility are considered concurrent services. Some Adult Day Health Care (ADHC) Waiver services are payable when a beneficiary is in a hospital or nursing facility. All services must be prior approved as indicated in Section 9.1 – Covered Services.

The following ADHC Waiver services are payable when a beneficiary who has been receiving ADHC Waiver services has a temporary stay in a hospital or a nursing facility or when a beneficiary is transitioning from a nursing facility to the community:

Payable Waiver Services During a Temporary Stay in a Nursing Facility or Hospital					
1.	Support Coordination				
2.	Activity and Sensor Monitoring – Equipment Installation				
3.	Activity and Sensor Monitoring – Monitoring & Routine Maintenance				
4.	Personal Emergency Response System – Initial Installation				
5.	Personal Emergency Response System – Monthly Maintenance				
Davabla W	Payable Waiver Services When Transitioning from a Nursing Easility to the Community				

Payable wa	iver services when i ransitioning from a Nursing Facility to the Community
1.	Transition Intensive Support Coordination
2.	Transition Services

ISSUED: REPLACED:

## CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER APPENIX G – DATABASE CHECKS

PAGE(S) 2

### **DATABASE CHECKS**

Providers must screen potential and active employees using the following databases:

#### 1. Louisiana State Adverse Actions List; and

#### 2. Office of Inspector General (OIG) List of Excluded Individuals.

Potential employees must be screened for any exclusions AND adverse actions upon hire.

It is mandatory for ALL employees to be screened **MONTHLY** using both the adverse actions database **AND** the exclusion database.

Providers **MUST** retain the printed records or documents of the database checks as documentation that these checks were completed at the time of hiring and monthly thereafter.

#### Louisiana State Adverse Actions List Search Database

The provider will:

- 1. Go to <u>https://adverseactions.ldh.la.gov/selsearch</u>
- 2. Check for potential employees/employees:
  - a. Type in the potential employee/employee's social security number (SSN), name, and/or any other names that the individual typically goes by (if applicable); and
  - b. Click on the search button to bring up existing records.

#### Office of Inspector General (OIG) List of Excluded Individuals Database

The provider will:

- 1. Go to <u>https://exclusions.oig.hhs.gov/</u>
- 2. Check for potential employees/employees:
  - a. Type in the potential employee/employee's name and/or any other names that the individual typically goes by (if applicable);
  - b. Click on the search button to bring up existing records;

#### ISSUED: REPLACED:

09/09/24

## CHAPTER 9: ADULT DAY HEALTH CARE WAIVER APPENIX G – DATABASE CHECKS

PAGE(S) 2

- c. If a record with the potential employee/employee's name is found, click verify; and
- d. Enter the SSN to verify the match.

#### What to do with the results of these checks?

For both of the databases stated above, if no results are found, this individual is not currently excluded and may begin/continue employment with your agency.

Regardless of the database results, the provider MUST keep documentation as proof that these searches were conducted.

If the potential employee/employee's name appears on one of the databases listed above, you **CANNOT**:

- 1. Hire that individual as an employee; and/or
- 2. Allow the employee to continue working for your agency.